การศึกษาลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของยีนเอสวันของไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่แยกได้จากไก่ ในประเทศไทยระหว่างปีพ.ศ. 2557-2559



จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาพยาธิชีววิทยาทางสัตวแพทย์ ภาควิชาพยาธิวิทยา คณะสัตวแพทยศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2560 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย GENETIC CHARACTERIZATION OF S1 GENE OF INFECTIOUS BRONCHITIS VIRUS ISOLATED FROM CHICKENS IN THAILAND DURING 2014-2016



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Veterinary Pathobiology Department of Veterinary Pathology Faculty of Veterinary Science Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2017 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	GENETIC CHARACTERIZATION OF S1 GENE OF INFECTIOUS		
	BRONCHITIS VIRUS ISOLATED FROM CHICKENS IN		
	THAILAND DURING 2014-2016		
Ву	Miss Sirorat Munyahongse		
Field of Study	Veterinary Pathobiology		
Thesis Advisor	Assistant Professor Aunyaratana Thontiravong, D.V.M.,		
	M.Sc., Ph.D.		
Thesis Co-Advisor	Professor Jiroj Sasipreeyajan, D.V.M., Ph.D.		

Accepted by the Faculty of Veterinary Science, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master's Degree

_____Dean of the Faculty of Veterinary Science

(Professor Roongroje Thanawongnuwech, D.V.M., M.Sc., Ph.D.)

THESIS C

COMMITTEE
Chairman
(Associate Professor Sonthaya Tiawsirisup, D.V.M., Ph.D.)
Thesis Advisor
(Assistant Professor Aunyaratana Thontiravong, D.V.M., M.Sc., Ph.D.)
(Professor Jiroj Sasipreeyajan, D.V.M., Ph.D.)
Examiner
(Associate Professor Kanisak Oraveerakul, D.V.M., Ph.D.)
Examiner
(Associate Professor Somsak Pakpinyo, D.V.M., Ph.D.)
External Examiner

(Assistant Professor Tawatchai Pohuang, D.V.M., M.Sc., Ph.D.)

ศิโรรัตน์ มัญญะหงษ์ : การศึกษาลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของยีนเอสวันของไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ แยกได้จากไก่ในประเทศไทยระหว่างปีพ.ศ. 2557-2559 (GENETIC CHARACTERIZATION OF S1 GENE OF INFECTIOUS BRONCHITIS VIRUS ISOLATED FROM CHICKENS IN THAILAND DURING 2014-2016) อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: ผศ. สพ.ญ. ดร.อัญญรัตน์ ต้นธีรวงศ์, อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ ร่วม: ศ. น.สพ. ดร.จิโรจ ศศิปรียจันทร์, 69 หน้า.

้โรคหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อ เกิดจากเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อ เป็น โรคติดเชื้อไวรัสที่ระบบทางเดิน หายใจที่สำคัญในไก่ โรคนี้จัดเป็นโรคที่ทำให้เกิดความสูญเสียทางเศรษฐกิจในอุตสาหกรรมการเลี้ยงไก่ทั่วโลก เนื่องจากเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อสามารถเกิดการกลายพันธุ์ (mutation) และเกิดการแลกเปลี่ยนลำดับ พันธุกรรม (recombination) ของสายพันธุกรรมได้อย่างรวดเร็ว และบ่อยครั้ง โดยเฉพาะอย่างยิ่งในส่วนยืน S1 มี ผลทำให้เกิดการอุบัติของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อสายพันธุ์ใหม่ขึ้นมาอย่างต่อเนื่อง และเป็นจำนวนมาก ซึ่ง มักส่งผลกระทบต่อประสิทธิภาพของวัคซีนป้องกันโรคหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ใช้อยู่ในปัจจุบัน ดังนั้นการศึกษา ติดตามลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ระบาดอยู่ในปัจจุบันจึงมีความสำคัญเป็นอย่างยิ่ง การศึกษาวิจัยครั้งนี้เป็นการศึกษาลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ระบาดในไก่ใน ประเทศไทยระหว่างปี พ.ศ. 2557-2559 โดยวิเคราะห์จากยีน S1 จากผลการศึกษาพบตัวอย่างที่ให้ผลบวกต่อเชื้อ ไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อด้วยวิธี RT-PCR ที่จำเพาะต่อยีน S1 จำนวนทั้งหมด 629 ตัวอย่าง คิดเป็นร้อยละ 37.7 จากตัวอย่างที่เก็บจากทุกภูมิภาคที่มีการเลี้ยงไก่ในประเทศไทยจำนวนทั้งหมด 1,668 ตัวอย่าง ผลการศึกษานี้แสดง ให้เห็นว่าเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อมีการกระจายตัวเป็นวงกว้างในทุกภูมิภาคที่มีการเลี้ยงไก่ในประเทศไทย ้นอกจากนี้ได้ทำการสุ่มเลือกเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อมาทำการหาลำดับพันธุกรรม และวิเคราะห์ลักษณะทาง พันธุกรรมของยืน S1 จำนวน 150 ตัวอย่างผลการศึกษาลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของยืน S1 แสดงให้เห็นว่าเชื้อไวรัส หลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อในประเทศไทยที่ระบาดระหว่างปี พ.ศ. 2557-2559 มีทั้งหมด 5 จิโนไทป์ ได้แก่ QX-like IBV (จำนวน 129 ตัวอย่าง), Massachusetts (จำนวน 12 ตัวอย่าง), 4/91 (จำนวน 5 ตัวอย่าง), Connecticut (จำนวน 2 ตัวอย่าง) และ novel IBV genotype (จำนวน 2 ตัวอย่าง) จากผลการศึกษานี้แสดงให้เห็นว่าเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลม อักเสบติดต่อสายพันธุ์ QX-like จัดเป็นจิโนไทป์หลักที่มีการระบาดในฝูงไก่ในประเทศไทยในปัจจุบัน นอกจากนี้จาก ผลการวิเคราะห์การแลกเปลี่ยนลำดับพันธุกรรมของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่มีการระบาดในระหว่างปี พ.ศ. 2557-2559 พบการอุบัติของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อชนิดรีคอมบิแนนท์ จีโนไทป์ใหม่ ที่เกิดมาจากการ แลกเปลี่ยนลำดับพันธุกรรมระหว่างเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อสายพันธุ์ QX-like ที่ระบาดในประเทศไทย และ เชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อสายพันธุ์ 4/91 จากผลการศึกษานี้โดยรวมพบว่าลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของเชื้อไวรัส หลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ระบาดในไก่ในประเทศไทยมีการเปลี่ยนแปลงไปเมื่อเปรียบเทียบกับการศึกษาก่อนหน้า แสดงให้เห็นว่าเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อที่ระบาดในไก่ในประเทศไทยมีการปรับตัวและวิวัฒนาการอย่าง ้ต่อเนื่อง ดังนั้นการศึกษานี้ชี้ให้เห็นถึงความสำคัญของการตรวจติดตามลักษณะทางพันธุกรรมของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลม ้อักเสบติดต่ออย่างต่อเนื่อง เพื่อให้สามารถควบคุมและป้องกันการแพร่กระจายของเชื้อไวรัสหลอดลมอักเสบติดต่อ ได้อย่างรวดเร็ว และมีประสิทธิภาพ

ภาควิชา	พยาธิวิทยา	ลายมือชื่อนิสิต
สาขาวิชา	พยาธิชีววิทยาทางสัตวแพทย์	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก
ปีการศึกษา	2560	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาร่วม

5875322631 : MAJOR VETERINARY PATHOBIOLOGY

KEYWORDS: INFECTIOUS BRONCHITIS VIRUS (IBV) / GENETIC CHARACTERISTIC / S1 GENE / THAILAND SIRORAT MUNYAHONGSE: GENETIC CHARACTERIZATION OF S1 GENE OF INFECTIOUS BRONCHITIS VIRUS ISOLATED FROM CHICKENS IN THAILAND DURING 2014-2016. ADVISOR: ASST. PROF. AUNYARATANA THONTIRAVONG, D.V.M., M.Sc., Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: PROF. JIROJ SASIPREEYAJAN, D.V.M., Ph.D., 69 pp.

Infectious bronchitis (IB), caused by infectious bronchitis virus (IBV), is a highly contagious respiratory disease in chickens, causing significant economic losses in poultry industry worldwide. IBV has a high frequency of genetic mutation and recombination in its genome, particularly in the S1 gene, resulting in the emergence of several new IBV variants. This potentially affects the effectiveness of currently used IBV vaccine. Therefore, the continuous monitoring of the currently circulating IBV strains is essential. In this study, the genetic characteristic of IBV strains circulating in Thai chicken flocks during 2014-2016 was investigated by analysis of the complete S1 gene. A total of 629 (37.7%) out of 1,668 samples, collected from all chicken-raising regions of Thailand, was positive for IBV by S1-specific RT-PCR. The results showed that IBV was widely distributed in all chicken-raising regions of Thailand. Among the IBV positive samples collected in this study, 150 IBVs were randomly selected for complete S1 gene sequencing and analysis. The results based on the phylogenetic analysis of the complete S1 gene revealed that the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs characterized in this study were clustered into five genotypes, including QX-like IBV (n=129), Massachusetts (n=12), 4/91 (n=5), Connecticut (n=2) and a novel IBV genotype (n=2). The results demonstrated that QX-like IBV has become the predominant genotype currently circulating in Thailand. Recombination analysis of the S1 gene of the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs showed the emergence of a novel recombinant IBV genotype originating from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 vaccine strain, which was first identified in this study. Overall, the results from this study indicate that the genetic characteristic of Thai IBVs has changed when compared to the characteristic described in previous reports, suggesting the continuing evolution of IBV in Thailand. Therefore, this study highlights the importance of continuous IBV surveillance in chickens for effective control and prevention of IB.

Department: Veterinary Pathology Field of Study: Veterinary Pathobiology Academic Year: 2017

Student's Signature
Advisor's Signature
Co-Advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am exceptionally grateful and would like to thank you very much indeed to my advisors, Asst. Prof. Dr. Aunyaratana Thontiravong and Prof. Dr. Jiroj Sasipreeyajan. I am very appreciate for their kindness, suggestion and guidance throughout this work. I also would like to thank my committee chair, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Sonthaya Tiawsirisup and the committee members, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Kanisak Oraveerakul from Department of Veterinary Microbiology, Faculty of Veterinary Science, Chulalongkorn University, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Somsak Pakpinyo from Department of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Science, Chulalongkorn University and Asst. Prof. Dr. Tawatchai Pohuang from Department of Veterinary Medicine, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Khon Kaen University for their contribution and suggestion. I was very grateful for the financial supports from Chulalongkorn University - Veterinary Science Research Fund for 2017, the 90th Anniversary of Chulalongkorn University Fund (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund), the Thailand Research Fund and the Thai government budget. Finally, I also would like to thank all members of the Virology Unit, Department of Veterinary Microbiology, Faculty of Veterinary Science, Chulalongkorn University for their contribution to my research and kindness.



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

CONTENTS

Page
THAI ABSTRACTiv
ENGLISH ABSTRACTv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSvi
CONTENTSvii
LIST OF TABLESix
LIST OF FIGURES
CHAPTER 1
Introduction 1
Hypothesis
Expected benefits
Conceptual framework
CHAPTER 2
Objective
CHAPTER 3
Literature review
Infectious bronchitis (IB) 6
Infectious bronchitis virus (IBV)6
1. IBV classification and structure
2. IBV genome component and function9
3. Spike glycoprotein
4. Virus replication
5. Molecular mechanisms of IBV evolution

Page

Pathogenesis of IBV	17
IBV strain classification	19
Epidemiology of IBV	20
CHAPTER 4	22
Materials and methods	22
Part 1: Field sample collection	22
Part 2: Virus isolation and identification	22
Part 3: IBV genetic characterization	24
Part 4: IBV S1 gene analysis	25
Statistical analysis	26
CHAPTER 5	27
Results	27
Field sample collection	27
IBV isolation and identification	31
Phylogenetic analysis of the S1 gene	34
S1 gene recombination analysis	46
CHAPTER 6	53
Discussion	53
CHAPTER 7	57
Conclusion	57
REFERENCES	58
VITA	69

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1 Coronavirus genera and species	8
Table 2 The functions of the IBV proteins	. 11
Table 3 Prototype strains of IBV circulated worldwide	. 21
Table 4 The sequences of S1 gene specific primers used in this study	. 24
Table 5 The sequences of 2 sets of S1 gene specific primers used for S1 gene	0.5
sequencing	. 25
Table 6 The samples collected from IBV suspected chickens in Thailand during	
2014-2016	. 28
Table 7 Details of IBVs characterized in this study	. 36
Table 8 Amino acid identity of the complete S1 of the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs with	
IBV reference strains and 2008-2013 Thai IBVs	. 40
Table 9 Recombination events in the S1 gene of the novel recombinant Thai IBVs	
detected by RDP4 software	. 48

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 Conceptual framework of this study	4
Figure 2 Diagram of coronavirus.	9
Figure 3 Genome organization of IBV	. 10
Figure 4 Diagram of the spike protein of IBV.	. 14
Figure 5 Schematic diagram of the IBV replication cycle	. 16
Figure 6 The pathogenesis of IBV in infected chickens	. 19
Figure 7 Chicken embryos infected with Thai IBVs	. 32
Figure 8 Geographic distribution of infectious bronchitis virus (IBV) in Thailand in	
2014 (A), 2015 (B), 2016 (C) and during 2014-2016 (D)	. 34
Figure 9 Phylogenetic tree of the complete S1 genes of Thai IBVs circulating in	
2014 (A, B), 2015 (C, D), 2016 (E, F) and during 2014-2016 (G, H) characterized in	
this study and the selected reference IBVs.	. 45
Figure 10 Recombination analysis of the novel recombinant Thai IBVs identified in	
this study (TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 (A, B, C and D) and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 (E, F, G	
and H))ลุมกาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	. 52

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Infectious bronchitis (IB), caused by infectious bronchitis virus (IBV), is a highly contagious respiratory disease in chickens, causing significant economic losses in poultry industry worldwide. The disease is characterized by upper respiratory signs, decrease in egg production and quality, and occasional nephritis (Valastro et al., 2016). IBV is transmitted among chickens though inhalation and ingestion of infected respiratory secretion or feces (De Wit et al., 1998). IBV primarily infects the epithelium of the upper respiratory tract, which is followed by deciliation of the ciliated epithelial cells in trachea. IBV infected chickens show respiratory signs, including gasping, coughing, tracheal rales, nasal and ocular discharge (Hodgson et al., 2004). Although, the primary target site of IBV infection is the upper respiratory tract, the virus can also replicate in the urogenital, reproductive, gastrointestinal tracts and the lymphoid organs of infected chickens (Abdel-Moneim et al., 2009; De Wit et al., 2011b). Some strains of IBV, nephropathogenic strains, can cause severe renal damage, resulting in high mortality rate in young chickens. Infected chickens usually showed signs of severe depression and wet dropping (Ignjatovic et al., 2002). In addition, the reproductive system of adult chickens can also be infected with some strains of IBV, causing egg production drop and decrease in egg quality, including watery albumin and thin or rough shell. When IBV infects the reproductive system of young chickens, the virus can cause permanent lesions in the reproductive organs, resulting in false layers (Hong et al., 2012; Awad et al., 2016). Morbidity rate of chickens infected with IBV is close to 100%, while the mortality rate varies depending on the age of chickens, IBV strains, coinfection with other pathogens and secondary bacterial infection (Cavanagh and Gelb, 2008).

IBV is an enveloped, single-stranded, positive sense RNA virus in the genus *Gammacoronavirus* of the family *Coronaviridae*. IBV genome encodes four structural proteins, including nucleocapsid (N), membrane (M), envelope (E) and spike (S) proteins (Lai and Cavanagh, 1997). Spike (S) glycoprotein is a large surface protein and is responsible for host cell receptor binding and fusion of the viral envelope with the cellular membrane. Spike glycoprotein is cleaved into two subunits, which are the S1 subunit containing receptor binding site that is responsible for viral attachment to the host cell and the S2 subunit that is responsible for virus and host cell membrane fusion (Cavanagh, 1995; Jackwood et al., 2001). Among the IBV genes, the S1 gene has been shown to have the highest variability since it involves in host cell attachment and contains virus-neutralizing and serotype-specific epitopes (Kant et al., 1992). Genetic mutation and recombination frequently occur in the hypervariable regions of the S1 subunit, leading to the emergence of several new IBV variants (Fellahi et al., 2015; Xu et al., 2016). Therefore, the genotypes of IBV are usually classified based on the genetic variation of the S1 subunit (Lee et al., 2003; Valastro et al., 2016).

Currently, several new IBV variants have been continuously emerging throughout the world due to the high frequency of mutation and recombination in the S1 gene, causing vaccination breaks (Thor et al., 2011a). It is well documented that different IBV genotypes and vaccine strains mostly do not cross-neutralize, leading to outbreaks of IB in vaccinated chicken flocks and making this virus is very difficult to control (Jackwood et al., 2012). The most current effective IBV control is identification of virus genotypes causing disease in the particular area followed by vaccination with matching vaccine strains against the circulating genotypes (Zhao et al., 2015). Therefore, the continued monitoring and updating of IBV genotypes in chicken flocks worldwide are essential for the development of the effective control and prevention strategies of IB.

To date, IBV is extensively distributed worldwide, and different countries have their own IBV variants and common genotypes (Valastro et al., 2016). In Thailand, five IBV genotypes: a unique Thai IBV (THA50151), THA001, QX-like IBV, Massachusetts and 4/91, were reported to circulate in chickens during 2008-2013 (Pohuang et al., 2011; Promkuntod et al., 2015). Despite extensive vaccination with various IBV vaccine strains in Thailand, IB outbreaks have continuously occurred in Thai chicken flocks, possibly due to the emergence of new IBV variants. However, the genetic characteristic of IBV strains currently circulating in Thai chicken flocks is unknown. Therefore, this study aims to investigate the occurrence and genetic characteristic of IBV strains circulating in chicken-raising regions of Thailand during 2014- 2016 by analysis of the complete S1 gene.

Hypothesis

Several IBV genotypes can be detected in chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016.

Expected benefits

- 1. To gain the information on the occurrence and genetic characteristic and diversity of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated from chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016.
- 2. To set up and update the genome database of Thai infectious bronchitis viruses.
- To obtain the current status of infectious bronchitis virus infection in chickens in Thailand for effective planning of the control and prevention strategies of infectious bronchitis.

Conceptual framework

The conceptual framework of this study is shown in Figure 1.

Genetic characterization of S1 gene of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated from		
chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016		
1. Field sample collection		
- Internal organ collection (e.g. trachea, kidney, cecal tonsil and oviduct) from		
chickens showing infectious bronchitis-related symptom		
- Collect from chicken farms located in all regions of Thailand (Central,		
Eastern, Western, Northern, Southern & Northeastern Thailand)		
2. Virus isolation and identification		
- Virus isolation (embryonated egg inoculation)		
- Virus identification (RT-PCR)		
3. IBV genetic characterization		
- Complete S1 gene sequencing		
จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย		
4. IBV S1 gene analysis		
- Identify genetic changes and genetic diversity (phylogenetic analysis,		
sequence alignment and comparison)		
- Analyze the recombination pattern of S1 gene		
Outcomes:		
- Gain the information on the genetic characteristic and diversity of IBVs isolated		
from chickens in all regions of Thailand during 2014-2016.		
- Set up and update the genome database of IBVs circulated in chickens in Thailand.		

Figure 1 Conceptual framework of this study

٦

CHAPTER 2

Objective

To determine the occurrence and the genetic characteristic of IBVs isolated from chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016 by analysis of S1 gene.



CHAPTER 3

Literature review

Infectious bronchitis (IB)

Infectious bronchitis (IB), caused by infectious bronchitis virus (IBV), is considered to be one of the most significant respiratory diseases of chickens, causing major economic losses in poultry industry worldwide. The disease is characterized by upper respiratory signs, decrease in egg production and quality and occasional nephritis (Valastro et al., 2016). Clinical signs of IBV infected chickens include depressed, ruffled feathers, increased water intake, reduced weight gain and respiratory signs. In addition, chickens infected with nephropathogenic strains show signs of severe depression and wet dropping (Ignjatovic et al., 2002). Some strains of IBV can infect the reproductive system, resulting in egg production drop, decrease in egg quality and false layers due to damage of the reproductive organs (De Wit et al., 2011c; Hong et al., 2012). Morbidity rate of chickens infected with IBV is close to 100%, while the mortality rate varies depending on the age of chickens, IBV strains, co-infection with other pathogens and secondary bacterial infection (Cavanagh and Gelb, 2008).

Infectious bronchitis virus (IBV)

1. IBV classification and structure

IBV is an enveloped, single-stranded, positive sense RNA virus in the genus *Gammacoronavirus* of the family *Coronaviridae*, subfamily *Coronavirinae*, within the order Nidovirales (Table 1). Among four genera of subfamily *Coronavirinae*, the gammacoronaviruses mostly infect and cause diseases in avian species (Woo et al., 2012). IBV, a gammacoronavirus, causes a highly contagious respiratory disease with subsequent economic losses predominantly in chickens. However, IBV has also been

detected in a variety of avian species, including peafowl, partridge, blue-winged teal, pigeon, geese and ducks (Yao et al., 2016). IBV particle has a pleomorphic morphology, with diameter ranging from 70 to 120 nm and is surrounded by host-derived lipid envelope harboring spike club-shaped glycoproteins (Lai and Cavanagh, 1997). The core virus particle comprises the ribonucleocapsid, consisting of viral RNA and nucleocapsid (N) protein, which is encapsidated by the structural proteins, including envelope (E), membrane (M) and spike (S) proteins (Belouzard et al., 2012) (Figure 2).



Chulalongkorn University

Table 1 Coronavirus genera and species

(Woo et al., 2009; Ma et al., 2015)

Genus	Species		
Alphacoronavirus	Feline coronavirus (FCoV)		
	Canine coronavirus (CCoV)		
	Transmissible gastroenteritis virus (TGEV)		
	Porcine Epidemic Diarrhea Coronavirus (PEDV)		
Betacoronavirus	Bovine coronavirus (BCoV)		
	Equine coronavirus (ECoV)		
	Porcine haemagglutinating encephalomyelitis virus		
	(PHEV)		
	Canine respiratory coronavirus (CrCoV)		
	Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-		
	CoV)		
Gammacoronavirus	Avian coronavirus :		
	Infectious bronchitis virus (IBV)		
	Turkey enteric coronavirus (TCoV)		
	Beluga Whale coronavirus		
Delta-coronavirus	Bulbul coronavirus		
	Thrush coronavirus		
	Munia coronavirus		
	Porcine deltacoronavirus (PdCOV)		



Figure 2 Diagram of coronavirus.

The virus particle consists of the viral envelope, where the spike glycoprotein is embedded, and the ribonucleocapsid (viral RNA and nucleocapsid protein) (Belouzard et al., 2012).

2. IBV genome component and function

IBV genome encodes 4 structural proteins serving as the vial membrane spike (S), integral membrane (M), small envelope (E) and nucleocapsid (N) proteins (Figure 2) (Lai and Cavanagh, 1997). The detailed functions of IBV proteins are given in Table 2. The size of IBV genome is approximately 27.6 kilobase in length (Montassier, 2010). Genome organization of IBV is shown in Figure 3. S protein is a large surface protein and is responsible for host cell receptor binding and the release of viral RNAs through membrane fusion. Moreover, S protein is the most highly variable protein of IBV as it contains virus-neutralizing and serotype-specific epitopes and is considered to be the major antigenic determinants of the host immune response (Cavanagh, 1995; Jackwood et al., 2001). M protein facilitates virus assembly through interaction with viral ribonucleocapsid and spike protein (Narayanan et al., 2000). E protein is associated with envelope formation, assembly, budding and ion channel activities (Wilson et al., 2006; Venkatagopalan et al., 2015). Like other coronaviruses, N protein, binding to the viral genome, is highly conserved among coronaviruses and play a critical role in virus replication, particularly in RNA replication, transcription and viral genome packaging

steps (McBride et al., 2014). Besides the structure proteins, IBV genome also encodes several non-structural and accessory proteins, which are mostly responsible for viral RNA replication and protein synthesis (Cavanagh, 2007).



Table 2 The functions of the IBV proteins

(Montassier, 2010; Umar et al., 2016; Xu et al., 2016)

Gene	Size	Protein	Function
	(nucleotides)		
ORF 1	19,904	Nonstructural protein	The viral RNA-dependent
gene		(nsp2-16)	RNA polymerase
• ORF 1a			
• ORF 1b			
S gene	3,498	S protein (spike	Mediates host cell
		glycoprotein)	attachment, virus and
			cell membrane fusion
	~		and entry into the host
	2		cell
ORF 3	0	Small nonstructural protein	Contribute to virus
gene			virulence
• ORF 3a	174	A PERCENT AS	
• ORF 3b	198		
E gene	327	Small envelope protein	Associates with viral
	04	La sur and a sur a	envelope formation,
			assembly, budding, ion
	-00		channel activity and
	ຈຸ ທາ	ลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	apoptosis
M gene	678	M protein (matrix protein)	Arranging and
			assembling the virus
			particles
ORF 5		Small nonstructural protein	Contributes to virus
gene			virulence
• ORF 5a	198		
• ORF 5b	249		
N gene	1,230	N protein (nucleocapsid	Viral transcription,
		protein)	replication, translation
			and packaging of viral
			genome during
			replication

3. Spike glycoprotein

S glycoprotein is the largest surface protein of coronaviruses with approximately 16-21 nm in length and comprising of 3,462 nucleotides (Shen et al., 2004). S protein is responsible for the fusion of the viral envelope with the host endosomal or cell membrane for subsequent release of virus RNA into the cytoplasm. This protein plays an important role in virus-host cell specificity and the pathogenicity of the virus (Caron, 2010). The ability of IBV to replicate in many organs has been reported to be related with the presence of N-acetylneuraminic acid (sialic acid) at the cell surface (Winter et al., 2006). It was reported that IBV attaches α 2,3-linked Nacetylneuraminic acid for starting the host cell infection (Promkuntod et al., 2014). S protein is cleaved by a furin-like host cell protease at cleavage recognition site, a highly basic pentapeptide motif RRFRR, into two subunits, which are the amino-terminal S1 subunit containing 535 amino acids and forming the bulb of S protein and the carboxyterminal S2 subunit containing 627 amino acids and forming a narrow stalk anchoring to the viral envelope (Yamada and Liu, 2009) (Figure 4). The highly variable S1 protein, containing receptor-binding sites, is responsible for attachment to host cell receptor, while the conserved S2 protein is involved in the fusion of the viral envelope with the cellular membrane. Receptor binding domain (RBD) of IBV, is located on the N-terminal 253 amino acids of the spike and the critical amino acids for attachment are present within the N-terminal residues 19-69, which overlaps with a hypervariable region in the S1 gene (Promkuntod et al., 2014) (Figure 4). Although the S2 protein is not directly involved in host cell receptor binding, S1 and S2 might work together for the avidity and specificity of virus attachment (De Haan et al., 2006).

Among all of the IBV proteins, S1 subunit is the most important immunogenic component of the virus as it contains epitopes inducing neutralizing antibodies and plays a major role in virus-host cell specificity due to receptor binding domain composition (Promkuntod et al., 2014). As it contains several neutralizing epitopes, S1 protein shows a very high degree of genetic variation. Compared to conserved S2 protein showing more than 90% amino acid identity among IBV serotypes, the amino acid variation in highly variable S1 protein among serotypes ranges from 2-3% to 50%, with an average of 20%-25% (Cavanagh, 2007). S1 protein contains 3 different hypervariable regions (HVRs), comprising of amino acid residue 38-67, 91-141 and 274-387 of the S1 gene (Moore et al., 1997) (Figure 4). The high genetic diversity of the S1 gene is considered as a result of genetic mutation and recombination, which frequently occur in the S1 subunit (Kant et al., 1992). Therefore, the genotypes of IBVs are usually classified based on the genetic variation of the S1 subunit (Lee et al., 2003; Valastro et al., 2016).



Chulalongkorn University



Figure 4 Diagram of the spike protein of IBV.

87 91 93

141

38

67

The spike (S) protein consists of two subunits, which are S1 and S2 subunits (A and B). S1 gene contains a receptor binding site, three different hypervariable regions and several neutralizing epitopes (C) (Belouzard et al., 2012) (Lee et al., 2001; Promkuntod et al., 2014; Umar et al., 2016).

274 304

386 387 412

418

Hypervariable region (HVR)

Viral neutralizing epitope

4. Virus replication

After binding to the specific receptors on the host cell surface through the spike glycoprotein, IBV is internalized into the cytoplasm of infected host cells by receptormediated endocytosis. Virus uncoating step then occurs, resulting in the release of viral genomic RNA into the cytoplasm. Subsequently, a positive-strand genomic RNA is translated to a large polyprotein, which is cleaved into RNA-dependent RNA polymerase. A negative-strand RNA is generated and transcribed into subgenomic mRNAs by newly synthesized RNA-dependent RNA polymerease. Subgenomic mRNAs are then translated into several structural viral proteins. A negative-strand RNA also serves as a template for amplification of viral RNA (vRNA), leading to additional copies of vRNA. Newly synthesized viral RNAs and proteins are assembled into progeny virions at the endoplasmic reticulum-Golgi intermediate compartment (ERGIC), where the S proteins are inserted. The release of progeny virions occurs by fusion of virion-containing vesicles with the plasma membrane (Figure 5).





Figure 5 Schematic diagram of the IBV replication cycle (Weiss and Navas-Martin, 2005; Masters, 2006)

5. Molecular mechanisms of IBV evolution

In contrast to a limited number of serotypes existing in other coronaviruses, there are multiple subtypes and genotypes of IBV. Moreover, several new IBV genotypes with little or no immunological cross protection have been continuously emerging worldwide due to rapid virus replication and evolution (Jackwood et al., 2012). The rapid evolution of IBV occurs through two mechanisms, including mutation and recombination (Lim et al., 2011; Selim K. et al., 2014). Mutations are the result from the amino acid substitutions, insertions and deletions frequently observed in the S1 proteins caused by the infidelity of the virus RNA polymerase (Yan et al., 2011; Jain et al., 2016). Recombination, resulting from RNA template switching occurred during RNA replication, has been frequently detected in multiple structural genes, particularly in the S1 gene (Ammayappan et al., 2008). Recombination hot spots have been reported in IBV, which are mainly located in the upstream of the S gene and in some nonstructural genes (Thor et al., 2011a). It is well documented that IBV has a very high

evolutionary rate as shown by a higher mean substitution rate $(1.2 \times 10^{-3} \text{ substitutions/site/year})$ when compared to those from other avian viruses, including Newcastle disease virus (3.2×10^{-4} substitutions/site/year) (Jenkins et al., 2002; Hanada et al., 2004). This finding partly explains the frequent emergence of new IBV variants with little or no cross protection.

Pathogenesis of IBV

IBV is transmitted among chickens though inhalation and ingestion of infected respiratory secretion or feces (Alexander and Gough, 1977). Incubation period ranges from 18 to 36 hours depending on the route of infection (Jackwood and De Wit, 2013). The pathogenesis of IBV is shown in Figure 6. The primary target site of IBV infection is the epithelial cells of the upper respiratory, urogenital and reproductive tracts of chickens (Kameka et al., 2014). IBV infection is initiated via the respiratory tract regardless of the tissue tropism of the virus strains (respiratory, kidney and gonad). The virus can replicate and produce lesions in many types of epithelial cells in the respiratory tract (nasal turbinates, Harderian gland, trachea, lungs, and air sacs), kidney and gonads (oviduct and testes) (Alvarado et al., 2006). In the respiratory tract, IBV can replicate in many tissues, including trachea, lungs and air sac, resulting in loss of ciliary activity in trachea, tissue hemorrhage and inflammation. Respiratory signs of IBV infected chickens include gasping, coughing, tracheal rales, periorbital edema, nasal and ocular discharges (Khataby et al., 2016). Loss of ciliary activity is considered as a predisposing factor to secondary opportunistic bacterial infections, leading to bacterial septicemia, pericarditis, perihepatitis and airsaculitis (Dwars et al., 2009). Respiratory tissue damage caused by IBV usually recovers within 2-3 weeks after infection (Dwars et al., 2009). After initial infection in the respiratory tract, the virus can spread to other tissues via viremia. Many IBV strains can infect the epithelium in kidney tubules and nephron, causing nephritis with urate deposition and leading to kidney failure (Feng et al., 2012). Infected chickens usually show signs of severe depression and wet dropping (Ignjatovic et al., 2002). Moreover, some strains of IBV can also cause reproductive disorders in males and females by infecting the oviduct, the magnum and the uterus

of laying chickens, resulting in egg production drop and poor egg quality, including shell-less, fragile or roughened shell eggs (uterus lesion) with watery albumin (magnum lesion) (Nii et al., 2014). In addition, IBV infection can interfere oviduct formation and causes cystic forming in IBV infected young chickens, resulting in false layers or silent layers. IBVs occasionally infect tissues in the gastrointestinal tract without causing any particular diseases (Cavanagh, 2003). Morbidity rate of chickens infected with IBV is close to 100%, while the mortality rate is approximately 25-30% (ranging from 0 to 82%) depending on host age, immune status, viral strains, co-infection with other pathogens and secondary bacterial infection (Cavanagh and Gelb, 2008; Jackwood and De Wit, 2013).



CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY



Figure 6 The pathogenesis of IBV in infected chickens.

IBV strain classification

Since various new IBV serotypes and genotypes have been continuously emerging in chicken populations worldwide, it is necessary to identify the circulating virus strains in order to choose the appropriate vaccine strains capable of inducing protective immunity. Serotype and genotype are commonly used for classification of IBV (Li et al., 2012). A conventional method for IBV strain classification is virus neutralization test (VN) conducted in embryonated eggs; however this method is time consuming and many new IBV variants do not cross-react with few available reference IBV antisera, making this method is less appropriate to classify the IBV strains. Currently, genetic typing method conducted by reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) and subsequent sequence analysis of the whole or partial S1 gene, is widely used due to rapid, inexpensive and close correlation with the serotype classification (Valastro et al., 2016). IBV strains that have greater than 90% amino acid similarity in S1 gene mostly are serological related (serotype) (Cavanagh, 2005).

Epidemiology of IBV

IBV was first reported in the United States in the 1930s (Jackwood and De Wit, 2013). The classic subtype causing respiratory disease of IBV is a Massachusetts strain isolated from chickens in the United States in the 1941 (Jia et al., 2002). In addition to IBV strains causing respiratory disease, other virus strains causing diseases in the urogenital and reproductive systems were first described in 1950s (Dhama et al., 2014). After it was first discovered, a number of IBV variants spread worldwide in both farmed and backyard chickens. While some IBV genotypes circulate only in the specific geographic regions, including Arkansas and its variant, which are USA common isolate (Cook et al., 2012), many genotypes were widely distributed in many parts of the world, including 4/91, Massachusetts and LX4 or QX-like variants (Jackwood, 2012). Prototype strains of IBV circulated worldwide are shown in Table 3. Recently, several new IBV genotypes have been continuously identified in many regions around the world, including TW-type IBV identified in China and Taiwan (Tsai et al., 2016), CK/CH/LDL/97I identified in China and the Middle East (Ababneh et al., 2012; Zhao et al., 2014) and CK/CH/LSC/99I and SAIBK identified in China (Liu et al., 2006; Yang and Ma, 2013). It is well documented that some strains of IBV variants were classified as the recombinant IBV strains mostly generated from recombination process between field and vaccine strains, including Guandong/Xindadi (XDN) genotype originated from QXIBV and 793B vaccine strain (Moreno et al., 2017) and ck/CH/LHLJ/140906 emerged from 4/91 and H120 vaccine strain (Zhang et al., 2015). In addition, some mutated IBV vaccine strains have been reported to cause the outbreak of IB in chickens, including ZJ971, which was a mutated H120 strain (Zhang et al., 2010).

IBV has been described in Thailand since 1953 (Chindavanig, 1962). Subsequently, many IBV isolates have been continuously identified during 2008-20113 despite the extensive use of IBV vaccines in Thailand and were grouped into at least five genotypes, including a unique Thai IBV (THA50151), THA001, QX-like IBV, Massachusetts and 4/91 (Pohuang et al., 2011; Promkuntod et al., 2015). Among the 2008-2013 Thai IBVs, THA90151 originated from THA80151 and THA001 and THA80151 originated from QXIBV and JX/99/01 (Pohuang et al., 2011)

Number	Strain name	Tissue tropism/strain	Origin	References
1	Beaudette	Respiratory	USA	(Wickramasinghe et al.,
				2011)
2	Holte	Nephropathogenic	USA	(Cook et al., 2012)
3	Gray	Nephropathogenic	USA	(Glahn et al., 1988)
4	ArkDPI	Respiratory	USA	(Nix et al., 2000)
5	M41	Respiratory	USA	(Wickramasinghe et al.,
				2011)
6	H120	Vaccine	UK	(Zhang et al., 2010)
7	Ma5	Vaccine	USA	(Zhang et al., 2010)
8	Connecticut	Respiratory	USA	(Uenaka et al., 1998)
9	Australian T	Nephropathogenic	Australia	(Ignjatovic et al., 2002)
10	QXIBV	Nephropathogenic and	China	(Terregino et al., 2008;
		reproductive		De Wit et al., 2011c)
11	LX4	Nephropathogenic	China	(Ma et al., 2012)
12	THA001	Nephropathogenic	Thailand	(Pohuang et al., 2009)
13	4/91	Respiratory and	UK	(Shimazaki et al., 2008)
14	Delaware	reproductive	USA	(Gelb et al., 1997)
		Respiratory		

Table 3 Prototype strains of IBV circulated worldwide.

This study is composed of 4 parts as follows; part 1 field sample collection,

part 2 virus isolation and identification, part 3 IBV genetic characterization and part 4
IBV S1 gene analysis.

CHAPTER 4

Materials and methods

Part 1: Field sample collection

From January 2014 to December 2016, the pooled organ samples, including trachea, kidney, cecal tonsil and oviduct, were collected from IBV suspected chickens. To obtain the accurate representation of IBV field strains circulating in Thailand, the samples were collected from broiler breeder and layer chicken farms located in all of the chicken-raising regions of Thailand, including the northern, the central, the northeastern, the eastern, the western and the southern parts of Thailand. All of the samples were collected from chicken flocks suspected to IBV infection by showing upper respiratory, reproductive or urogenital disorders. All chicken flocks were vaccinated with commercial IBV vaccine strain H120 and Ma5. Some chicken flocks, including layer, breeder and some broiler chickens, were vaccinated with 4/91 vaccine strain. The samples were stored at -80°C until tested.

จุหาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Part 2: Virus isolation and identification

The tissue samples collected from affected chickens were inoculated into 10day-old embryonated specific pathogen free (SPF) chicken eggs for virus isolation. Briefly, the pooled organ samples were homogenized in sterile phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) to give a 10% suspension (w/v), clarified by centrifugation at 3000 x g for 15 min and then filtered through 0.45 µm membrane filters (Corning, USA). The tissue suspensions were inoculated into the allantoic cavity of 10-day-old embryonated SPF chicken eggs (Thai SPF Company, Thailand). Three eggs were used for each sample. Embryos were examined twice a day for 7 days and allantoic fluid was harvested at 7 days post inoculation or upon embryo death. Two or three blind passages were performed for each sample. The harvested allantoic fluids were stored at -80°C until used for RT-PCR analysis.

RT-PCR was performed to determine the presence of IBV RNA using S1 gene specific primers as described previously with minor modifications (Kwon et al., 1993). In brief, viral RNA was extracted from allantoic fluids by using NucleoSpin Extract Viral RNA Kit (Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany) according to the manufacturer's recommendations. The RNA was initially converted to cDNA using random hexamers and an Improm-II[™] reverse transcription system (Promega, Wisconsin, USA) following the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, a mixture of 5 µL of RNA template and 5 µL of the random primer was first incubated at 70°C for 15 minutes and chilled at 4°C for 5 minutes. Subsequently, 4 µL of 5x Buffer, 2 µL of MgCl₂, 1 µL of ImProm-II™ reverse transcriptase, 1 µL of dNTP, 0.3 µL of recombinant ribonuclease inhibitor and RNA nuclease-free water were added in a final volume 12 µL and then incubated at 42°C for 60 minutes followed by 72°C for 15 minutes. PCR was performed using TopTag® Master Mix Kit (Qiagen, Germany). cDNA was amplified by using S1 gene specific primers as shown in Table 4. The PCR reaction was consisted of 3 µL of cDNA sample, 15 µL of 2xToptaq, 3 µL of coral load, 1.2 µL of forward and reverse specific primers and RNase-free water in a final volume of 30 µL. The PCR reaction was performed at 94°C for 5 minutes, 35 cycles of 94°C for 1 minute, 45°C for 2 minutes, 74°C for 5 minutes followed by a final extension step at 74°C for 10 min. Ten µL of PCR product was analyzed on a 1.5% agarose gel (Research Organics, USA) at 100 Volts for 1 hour. After electrophoresis the DNA bands were stained with SYBR® Safe DNA gel stain (Invitrogen, USA) and visualized by UV transilluminator. The samples were also tested for common chicken viruses that may cause similar symptoms, including avian influenza virus (AIV) and Newcastle disease virus (NDV) (Liu et al., 2007; Suarez et al., 2007).

Table 4 The sequences of S1 gene specific primers used in this study

Primer name	Sequence (5'-3')	Product size
		(base pairs; bp)
S10LIGO3'	CATAACTAACATAAGGGCAA	1,720
S10LIG05'	TGAAAACTGAACAAAAGACA	

(Kwon et al., 1993).

Part 3: IBV genetic characterization

IBV positive samples were randomly selected for the complete S1 gene sequencing as previously described with minor modifications (Pohuang et al., 2011). The RNA was initially converted to cDNA using random hexamers and an Improm-II[™] reverse transcription system (Promega, Wisconsin, USA) following the manufacturer's instructions as described earlier. The cDNA was used as a template for amplification of the complete S1 gene by PCR using a TopTaq Master Mix Kit (QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany and two sets of S1 gene specific primers as shown in Table 5. The PCR reaction was consisted of 3 µL of cDNA sample, 15 µL of 2xToptaq, 3 µL of coral load, 1.2 µL of forward and reverse specific primers and RNase-free water in a final volume of 30 µL. The PCR reaction was conducted at 95°C for 3 minutes, 40 cycles of 95°C for 30 seconds, 50°C for 45 seconds and 72°C for 1.30 minutes followed by a final extension at 72°C for 7 minutes. The PCR products were then purified with NucleoSpin Extract II (Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany) according to the manufacturer's recommendations and directly sequenced with the amplification primers in both directions by 1st BASE company (1st Base Laboratories Sdn Bhd, Malaysia).

Table 5 The sequences of 2 sets of S1 gene specific primers used for S1 gene sequencing

Primer name	Sequence (5'-3')	Product size (bp)
IBV_F20235	GCCAGTTGTTAATTTGAAAAC	986
IBV_R21221	TAATAACCACTCTGAGCTGT	
IBV_F21016	ACTGGCAATTTTTCAGATGG	1,065
IBV_ R22081	AACTGTTAGGTATGAGCACA	

(Pohuang et al., 2011).

Part 4: IBV S1 gene analysis

The nucleotide sequences of the S1 gene of IBVs isolated from this study were assembled and analyzed by using SeqMan software v.5.03 (DNASTAR Inc., Wisconsin, USA). The nucleotide sequences of Thai S1 gene characterized in this study were submitted to the GenBank database under the accession number MG190958-191077. Phylogenetic analysis was performed by comparing the complete S1 gene sequences of Thai IBVs with those of the selected reference IBVs available at the GenBank database. The nucleotide sequences were aligned in Muscle v.3.6 (Edgar, 2004). A phylogenetic tree of the nucleotide and amino acid sequences of IBVs were constructed in MEGA6 v.6.0 using neighbor-joining algorithm with the Kimura-2 parameter model applied to 1000 replications of bootstrap (Tamura et al, 2013). The nucleotide and amino acid identities among Thai IBVs obtained from this study, previously reported Thai IBVs, IBV vaccine strains commonly used in Thailand and the selected IBV reference strains available in the GenBank database were examined and compared using the MegAlign software v.5.03 (DNASTAR Inc., Wisconsin, USA).

To identify the recombinant events in the S1 gene sequences of Thai IBVs, the complete S1 gene sequences of all Thai IBVs were analyzed with the Recombinant Detection Program (RDP 4, version 4.83) (Martin et al., 2015). Seven detection methods in RDP4 version 4.83, including RDP, GENECONV, BootScan, MaxChi, Chimaera, SiScan and 3Seq, were used to identify the recombination events. A recombination event was

accepted only when it was detected by five or more methods implemented in the program, with a p-value lower than 10⁻¹⁴. Recombination events and breakpoints were further confirmed by SimPlot version 3.5.1 software (Reddy et al., 2015). Nucleotide identity was performed by using the Kimura (2-parameter) method with a transition-transversion ratio of 2. The window width and step size were 200 and 20 bp, respectively. In addition, the phylogenetic trees based on the different fragments of the S1 gene of the novel recombinant IBV variants were constructed to confirm the genetic recombination (Lim et al., 2011).

Statistical analysis

Data retrieved from IBV tested samples was descriptively presented in the percentage of IBV positive samples.


CHAPTER 5

Results

Field sample collection

From 2014 to 2016, 1,668 suspected clinical samples of IBV infection were collected from broiler, breeder and layer chicken farms located in all chicken-raising regions of Thailand, including the central, the eastern, the northern, the northeastern, the western and the southern parts of Thailand. The detail of the samples collected in this study is showed in Table 6. Most chickens exhibited the clinical findings associated with the upper respiratory, reproductive and/or urogenital disorders. The mortality rates of affected chicken flocks ranged from 1.18%-19.33%, correlating with secondary bacterial infection.



Year	Province	No. of sample
2014	Ayutthaya	5
	Bangkok	4
	Chachoengsao	29
	Chaiyaphum	7
	Chanthaburi	2
	Chiangmai	8
	Chiangrai	3
	Chonburi	46
	Chumphon	4
	Kamphaengphet	7
	Kanchanaburi	15
	Khonkaen	8
	Lampang	1
S	Lamphun	6
V	Lopburi	5
	Nakhon Nayok	2
ې ب ۲	Nakhon Pathom	6
	Nakhon Ratchasima	64
	Phetchabun	4
	Phetchaburi	3
	Pitsanulok	23
	Prachinburi	32
	Sakholnakhon	1
	Saraburi	108
	Songkhla	4
	Suratthani	9
	Tak	1

Table 6 The samples collected from IBV suspected chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016.

Year	Province	No. of sample
2014	Ubon Ratchathani	1
	Udon Thani	7
	Uttaradit	8
	Total	423
2015	Ayutthaya	8
	Buriram	2
	Chachoengsao	32
	Chonburi	153
	Kanchanaburi	11
	Khonkaen	6
	Lampang	3
	Lamphun	6
	Loei	2
ji ji	Lopburi	2
	Nakhon nayok	6
<u>S</u>	Nakhon Pathom	3
	Nakhon Ratchasima	139
จามาร	Nakhon Srithammarat	2
Сина	Phetchaburi	10
	Pitsanulok	30
	Prachinburi	34
	Rayong	4
	Roi Et	25
	Saraburi	110
	Suratthani	5
	Tak	2
	Ubon Ratchathani	2
	Udon Thani	2
	Uttaradit	6

Year	Province	No. of sample
2015	Total	605
2016	Ayutthaya	16
	Bangkok	1
	Chachoengsao	27
	chiangmai	15
	Chiangrai	2
	chonburi	103
	Khonkaen	2
	Lampang	8
-	Lopburi	2
 	Nakhon Nayok	2
	Nakhon Ratchasima	116
لا	Nakhon Pathom	1
	phetchabun	49
	Pitsanulok	3
Ré	Prachinburi	117
	Rayong	2
จหา	Sakholnakhon	1
Cuu	Saraburi	147
	Songkhla	17
	Tak	3
	Udon Thani	5
	Yasothon	1
	Total	640
	Overall total	1,668

IBV isolation and identification

Of 1,668 clinical samples collected, 629 (37.70%) tested positive for IBV by S1specific RT-PCR. In addition, the chicken embryos inoculated IBV positive samples died within three to seven days post-inoculation with stunting and/or curling (Figure 7). All samples were negative for other common chicken viruses that may cause similar symptoms, including AIV and NDV (data not shown).

Most of the IBV positive samples (84.40%) derived from broilers, while the remaining samples obtained from layers and breeders. IBV positive samples were detected in farms located in 23, 25 and 21 provinces of Thailand in 2014, 2015 and 2016, respectively (Figure 8). These findings indicate that IBV infections were found throughout the country and were predominantly detected in the eastern of Thailand (Figure 8). The mean prevalence of IBV infection in Thailand in 2014, 2015 and 2016 were 48.93, 34.21 and 33.59%, respectively, while the overall mean prevalence of IBV infection in Thailand during 2014-2016 was 37.70%%.





Normal embryo IBV infected embryo

Figure 7 Chicken embryos infected with Thai IBVs.

Infected embryos died within 7 days post inoculation with stunting and curling (right) and a normal embryo is shown at left.





8A

8B

Figure 8 Geographic distribution of infectious bronchitis virus (IBV) in Thailand in 2014 (A), 2015 (B), 2016 (C) and during 2014-2016 (D).

Triangles represent the provinces where IBVs were detected. Circles represent provinces where IBVs were characterized. AYA: Ayutthaya ; BKK: Bangkok; BRM: Buriram; CCO: Chachoengsao; CBI: Chonburi; KPT: Kamphaeng Phet; KRI: Kanchanaburi; KKN: Khon Kaen; LPG: Lampang; LRI: Lopburi; NYK: Nakhon Nayok; NPT:Nakhon Pathom; NMA: Nakhon Ratchasima; NRT: Nakhon Sri Thammarat; PNB: Phetchabun; PBN: Phetchaburi; PLK: Phitsanulok; PRI: Prachinburi; RET: Roi Et; SRI: Saraburi; SKA: Songkhla; SPB: Suphan Buri; SNI: Suratthani; Tak: Tak; UDN: Udon Thani; UTT: Uttaradit and YST: Yasothon.

Phylogenetic analysis of the S1 gene

To characterize the genotypes of IBV circulating in Thailand during 2014-2016, 150 Thai IBV isolates were randomly selected for the complete S1 gene sequencing (Table 7). The phylogenetic analysis of the complete S1 genes demonstrated that Thai IBVs circulating in 2014 were divided into 4 genotypes, including QX-like IBV (n=42), Massachusetts (n=2), Connecticut (n=1) and a new genotype (n=1) (Figure 9A and B). Thai IBVs circulating in 2015 were divided into 3 genotypes, including QX-like IBV (n=47), Massachusetts (n=5) and 4/91 (n=2) (Figure 9C and D). In 2016, IBVs circulating in Thai chicken flocks were divided into 5 genotypes, including QX-like IBV (n=40), Massachusetts (n=5), 4/91 (n=3), Connecticut (n=1) and a new genotype (n=1) (Figure 9E and F). Overall, IBVs circulating in chickens in Thailand during 2014-2016 were divided into five distinct genotypes, including QX-like IBV (n=129), Massachusetts (n=12), 4/91 (n=5), Connecticut (n=2) and a novel IBV genotype (n=2) (Figure 9G and H). It is noted that a unique Thai IBV (THA50151) and THA001 reported previously in Thailand were not detected in this study. Overall, our result showed that the majority of Thai IBVs circulating during 2014-2016 (86%) were most closely related and grouped together with QXIBV (94.1% - 97.3% nucleotide identity and 90.7%-96.8% amino acid identity) (Table 8).

Overall, the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs shared 95.5%-100% nucleotide identity and 89.3%-100% amino acid identity to each other, while they shared only 78.5%-79.7%, 79.1%-81.4%, 77.6%-78.6% nucleotide identity and 76.1%-78.3%, 77.6%-81.7%, 75.5%-77.2% amino acid identity with Massachusetts, 4/91 and Connecticut vaccine strains, respectively (Table 8). Interestingly, the phylogenetic analysis of the S1 genes also revealed that TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 identified in this study were grouped as a novel genotype of IBV, which was distinctly separated from the previously reported genotypes (Figure 9). These viruses shared only 88.5%-92.2%, 79.6%-79.9%, 87.9%-88% and 79.1%-79.3% nucleotide identity and 88.6%-93.8%, 76.6%-76.8%, 86.7%, 75.7%-75.9% amino acid identity with Thai QX-like IBVs, Massachusetts, 4/91 and Connecticut vaccine strains, respectively (Table 8).



\ C	Type of	A = -	Time of		Accession
Virus name	raising	Age	collection	Location	No.
TH/IBV/2015/CU-1	Broiler	38 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190958
TH/IBV/2015/CU-2	Broiler	43 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190959
TH/IBV/2015/CU-3	Broiler	31 days	2015/November	Prachinburi	MG190960
TH/IBV/2015/CU-5	Pullet	17 weeks	2015/November	Nakhon Nayok	MG190961
TH/IBV/2015/CU-6	Layer	20 weeks	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190962
TH/IBV/2015/CU-7	Broiler	26 days	2015/November	Chachoengsao	MG190963
TH/IBV/2015/CU-8	Broiler	35 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190964
TH/IBV/2014/CU-9	Broiler	24 days	2014/June	Ayutthaya	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-10	Broiler	24 days	2014/June	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-11	Layer	31 weeks	2014/December	Lopburi	MG190965
TH/IBV/2014/CU-12	Breeder	25 weeks	2014/September	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG190966
TH/IBV/2014/CU-13	Layer	14 weeks	2014/October	Nakhon Nayok	MG190967
TH/IBV/2014/CU-14	Broiler	46 days	2014/May	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-15	Broiler	39 days	2014/April	Kanchanaburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-16	Broiler	24 days	2014/April	Khon Khan	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-17	Layer	31 weeks	2014/December	Phitsanulok	MG190968
TH/IBV/2014/CU-19	Broiler	34 days	2014/June	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2015/CU-20	Broiler	30 days	2015/January	Chachoengsao	MG190969
TH/IBV/2015/CU-21	Broiler	41 days	2015/February	Saraburi	MG190970
TH/IBV/2015/CU-22	Broiler	38 days	2015/January	Chonburi	MG190971
TH/IBV/2015/CU-23	Broiler	20 days	2015/January	Chonburi	MG190972
TH/IBV/2015/CU-24	Broiler	34 days	2015/January	Saraburi	MG190973
TH/IBV/2015/CU-25	Broiler	34 days	2015/February	Saraburi	MG190974
TH/IBV/2015/CU-26	Broiler	36 days	2015/February	Saraburi	MG190975
TH/IBV/2015/CU-27	Broiler	44 days	2015/February	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG190976
TH/IBV/2015/CU-28	Broiler	27 days	2015/February	Phetchaburi	MG190977
TH/IBV/2015/CU-29	Broiler	27 days	2015/February	Surat Thani	MG190978
TH/IBV/2015/CU-30	Broiler	16 days	2015/February	Nakhon Srithammarat	MG190979
TH/IBV/2015/CU-31	Broiler	39 days	2015/March	Saraburi	MG190980
TH/IBV/2015/CU-32	Broiler	26 days	2015/March	Chonburi	MG190981
TH/IBV/2015/CU-33	Layer	52 weeks	2015/March	Phitsanulok	MG190982
TH/IBV/2015/CU-35	Broiler	38 days	2015/March	Saraburi	MG190983
TH/IBV/2015/CU-36	Broiler	35 days	2015/March	Saraburi	MG190984
TH/IBV/2015/CU-37	Broiler	37 days	2015/May	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG190985
TH/IBV/2015/CU-38	Broiler	45 days	2015/June	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG190986
TH/IBV/2015/CU-39	Broiler	34 days	2015/December	Chachoengsao	MG190987
TH/IBV/2015/CU-40	Broiler	20 days	2015/July	Roi Et	MG190988

Table 7 Details of IBVs characterized in this study

	Type of	Time of		Accession	
Virus name	raising	Age	collection	Location	No.
TH/IBV/2015/CU-41	Broiler	36 days	2015/August	Prachinburi	MG190989
TH/IBV/2015/CU-42	Broiler	41 days	2015/August	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG190990
TH/IBV/2015/CU-43	Broiler	33 days	2015/September	Saraburi	MG190991
TH/IBV/2015/CU-44	Broiler	27 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190992
TH/IBV/2015/CU-45	Broiler	32 days	2015/July	Saraburi	MG190993
TH/IBV/2015/CU-47	Broiler	25 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG190994
TH/IBV/2015/CU-48	Broiler	34 days	2015/December	Chachoengsao	MG190995
TH/IBV/2015/CU-49	Broiler	37 days	2015/December	Chonburi	MG190996
TH/IBV/2015/CU-50	Broiler	33 days	2015/December	Saraburi	MG190997
TH/IBV/2015/CU-51	Broiler	31 days	2015/December	Saraburi	MG190998
TH/IBV/2015/CU-52	Broiler	43 days	2014/May	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2015/CU-53	Broiler	43 days	2014/May	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2015/CU-54	Broiler	43 days	2014/June	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-56	Broiler	29 days	2014/December	Prachinburi	MG190999
TH/IBV/2014/CU-57	Breeder	30 weeks	2014/November	Prachinburi	MG191000
TH/IBV/2014/CU-58	Broiler	31 days	2014/March	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-59	Broiler	28 days	2014/December	Saraburi	MG191001
TH/IBV/2014/CU-60	Layer	46 weeks	2014/December	Chonburi	MG191002
TH/IBV/2014/CU-61	Broiler	41 days	2014/December	Chonburi	MG191003
TH/IBV/2014/CU-62	Broiler	50 days	2014/December	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191004
TH/IBV/2014/CU-64	Broiler	30 days	2014/June	Nakhon Pathom	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-65	Broiler	26 days	2014/October	Prachinburi	MG191005
TH/IBV/2014/CU-66	Broiler	23 days	2014/June	Khon Khan	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-67	Broiler	31 days	2014/April	Pitsanulok	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-68	Broiler	40 days	2014/January	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-70	Broiler	30 days	2014/April	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-71	Broiler	19 days	2014/June	Chumphon	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-72	Broiler	32 days	2014/March	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-73	Layer	46 weeks	2014/June	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-76	Broiler	32 days	2014/January	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-77	Layer	30 days	2014/September	Surat Thani	MG191006
TH/IBV/2014/CU-78	Broiler	34 days	2014/June	Uttaradit	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-81	Layer	7 weeks	2014/May	Prachinburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-82	Broiler	42 days	2014/June	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-83	Broiler	21 days	2014/March	Saraburi	-
TH/IBV/2016/CU-85	Broiler	28 days	2015/June	Chonburi	MG191007
TH/IBV/2016/CU-86	Broiler	26 days	2016/March	Prachinburi	MG191008
TH/IBV/2016/CU-87	Broiler	24 days	2016/March	Songkhla	MG191009
TH/IBV/2016/CU-89	Broiler	29 days	2016/March	Saraburi	MG191010

٦	Type of		Time of		Accession
Virus name r	raising	Age	collection	Location	No.
TH/IBV/2016/CU-90 E	Broiler	21 days	2016/March	Saraburi	MG191011
TH/IBV/2016/CU-91 E	Broiler	28 days	2016/March	Chonburi	MG191012
TH/IBV/2016/CU-92	Broiler	30 days	2016/March	Lampang	MG191013
TH/IBV/2016/CU-93	Layer	6 weeks	2016/March	Prachinburi	MG191014
TH/IBV/2016/CU-94	Broiler	31 days	2016/March	Saraburi	MG191015
TH/IBV/2016/CU-96	Broiler	38 days	2016/February	Chonburi	MG191016
TH/IBV/2016/CU-97	Broiler	19 days	2016/February	Prachinburi	MG191017
TH/IBV/2016/CU-99 E	Breeder	20 days	2016/February	Phetchabun	MG191018
TH/IBV/2016/CU-101	Broiler	20 days	2016/April	Prachinburi	MG191019
TH/IBV/2016/CU-102	Broiler	20 days	2016/April	Prachinburi	MG191020
TH/IBV/2016/CU-103	Broiler	19 days	2016/April	Yasothon	MG191021
TH/IBV/2016/CU-104	Broiler	26 days	2016/April	Udon thani	MG191022
TH/IBV/2016/CU-105	Broiler	40 days	2016/April	Saraburi	MG191023
TH/IBV/2016/CU-106	Broiler 🚽	20 days	2016/January	Chonburi	MG191024
TH/IBV/2016/CU-107	Layer 🥃	15 weeks	2016/January	Saraburi	MG191025
TH/IBV/2016/CU-108	Broiler	41 days	2016/January	Saraburi	MG191026
TH/IBV/2016/CU-109	Broiler	41 days	2016/January	Saraburi	MG191027
TH/IBV/2016/CU-110	Broiler	29 days	2016/January	Saraburi	MG191028
TH/IBV/2016/CU-111	Broiler	30 days	2016/January	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191029
TH/IBV/2016/CU-112	Broiler	20 days	2016/January	Chachoengsao	MG191030
TH/IBV/2016/CU-113	Broiler	31 days	2016/January	Tak	MG191031
TH/IBV/2016/CU-114	Broiler 😪	26 days	2016/February	Chachoengsao	MG191032
TH/IBV/2016/CU-115	Layer	26 weeks	2016/February	Ayutthaya	MG191033
TH/IBV/2016/CU-116	Broiler	29 days	2016/February	Saraburi	MG191034
TH/IBV/2016/CU-117	Broiler	29 days	2016/February	Ayutthaya	MG191035
TH/IBV/2016/CU-118	Broiler	23 days	2016/April	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191036
TH/IBV/2016/CU-119	Broiler	23 days	2016/April	Chachoengsao	MG191037
TH/IBV/2016/CU-120	Layer	13 weeks	2016/June	Chachoengsao	MG191038
TH/IBV/2016/CU-123	Layer	18 weeks	2016/May	Saraburi	MG191039
TH/IBV/2016/CU-124	Broiler	40 days	2016/May	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191040
TH/IBV/2016/CU-129	Broiler	21 days	2016/September	Chonburi	MG191041
TH/IBV/2016/CU-130	Broiler	31 days	2016/September	Chonburi	MG191042
TH/IBV/2016/CU-133	Broiler	30 days	2016/August	Chonburi	MG191043
TH/IBV/2016/CU-134	Broiler	30 days	2016/August	Chonburi	MG191044
TH/IBV/2016/CU-135	Broiler	30 days	2016/August	Chonburi	MG191045
TH/IBV/2016/CU-139	Breeder	42 weeks	2016/October	Suphanburi	MG191046
TH/IBV/2015/CU-140	Broiler	32 days	2015/January	Chonburi	MG191047
TH/IBV/2015/CU-141	Broiler	25 days	2015/January	Chachoengsao	MG191048
TH/IBV/2015/CU-142	Broiler	41 days	2015/February	Buriram	MG191049

	Type of	A.c.o	Time of	Location	Accession
virus name	raising	Age	collection	Location	No.
TH/IBV/2015/CU-143	Breeder	28 days	2015/February	Chonburi	MG191050
TH/IBV/2015/CU-145	Broiler	30 days	2015/February	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191051
TH/IBV/2015/CU-146	Broiler	30 days	2015/February	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191052
TH/IBV/2015/CU-147	Broiler	35 days	2015/March	Saraburi	MG191053
TH/IBV/2015/CU-148	Broiler	36 days	2015/March	Saraburi	MG191054
TH/IBV/2015/CU-149	Broiler	38 days	2015/May	Saraburi	MG191055
TH/IBV/2015/CU-150	Broiler	34 days	2015/May	Chachoengsao	MG191056
TH/IBV/2016/CU-151	Broiler	36 days	2016/September	Ayutthaya	MG191057
TH/IBV/2016/CU-152	Broiler	28 days	2016/July	Prachinburi	MG191058
TH/IBV/2016/CU-153	Broiler	22 days	2016/May	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191059
TH/IBV/2016/CU-155	Layer	25 weeks	2016/August	Chonburi	MG191060
TH/IBV/2016/CU-156	Broiler	29 days	2016/September	Prachinburi	MG191061
TH/IBV/2016/CU-157	Broiler	23 days	2016/October	Prachinburi	MG191062
TH/IBV/2016/CU-158	Broiler	34 days	2016/October	Chonburi	MG191063
TH/IBV/2016/CU-161	Broiler	18 days	2016/September	Lampang	MG191064
TH/IBV/2016/CU-162	Layer	14 weeks	2016/November	Songkhla	MG191065
TH/IBV/2016/CU-163	Layer	14 weeks	2016/November	Songkhla	MG191066
TH/IBV/2015/CU-165	Broiler	40 days	2015/February	Chonburi	MG191067
TH/IBV/2015/CU-167	Broiler	23 days	2015/August	Nakhon Ratchasima	MG191068
TH/IBV/2015/CU-168	Broiler	21 days	2015/September	Uttaradit	MG191069
TH/IBV/2015/CU-169	Broiler	27 days	2015/November	Saraburi	MG191070
TH/IBV/2014/CU-171	Broiler	31 days	2014/January	Chonburi	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-172	Broiler	26 days	2014/March	Kamphaengphet	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-173	Broiler	45 days	2014/May	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-175	Broiler	21 days	2014/June	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-176	Broiler	25 days	2014/June	Chumphon	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-177	Broiler	44 days	2014/June	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-178	Broiler	43 days	2014/June	Nakhon Ratchasima	-
TH/IBV/2014/CU-179	Broiler	24 days	2014/July	Ayutthaya	MG191071
TH/IBV/2014/CU-182	Broiler	20 days	2014/August	Khon Khan	MG191072
TH/IBV/2014/CU-183	Broiler	36 days	2014/August	Saraburi	MG191073
TH/IBV/2014/CU-185	Broiler	21 days	2014/August	Surat Thani	MG191074
TH/IBV/2014/CU-186	Broiler	31 days	2014/August	Kanchanaburi	MG191075
TH/IBV/2014/CU-188	Layer	32 weeks	2014/September	Pitsanulok	MG191076
TH/IBV/2014/CU-189	Broiler	31 days	2014/September	Chachoengsao	MG191077

Reference	Accession	2014-2016 Thai IBVs				
strains	No.	QX-like	Massachusetts	4/91	Connecticut	New
						genotype
QXIBV	AF193423	90.7-96.8%	77.8-78.1%	78.9-80.2%	76.8-77%	92%
LX4	AY338732	89.7-96.1%	77-77.2%	78.5-79.4%	76.3-76.4%	91.2%
2008-2013 Thai						
IBVs						
- THA231251	GQ885130	90.7-97.6%	77-77.2%	78.3-79.6%	76.3-76.4%	91.4-91.8%
- THA351052	GU111581	91.4-98.3%	77.9-78.1%	78.9-80.2%	77-77.2%	92-92.3%
Massachusetts	AY561713	76.1-78.3%	99.3-99.6%	73.5-76.6%	91.2-91.4%	76.6-76.8%
4/91	KF377577	77.6-81.7%	75%	97.6-99.6%	74.6-74.8%	86.7%
Connecticut	KF696629	75.5-77.2%	91-91.4%	73.3-75.9%	99.6-99.8%	75.7-75.9%

Table 8 Amino acid identity of the complete S1 of the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs with IBV reference strains and 2008-2013 Thai IBVs.



Chulalongkorn University

9B



9A

9D



9C



0.05

9E



Figure 9 Phylogenetic tree of the complete S1 genes of Thai IBVs circulating in 2014 (A, B), 2015 (C, D), 2016 (E, F) and during 2014-2016 (G, H) characterized in this study and the selected reference IBVs.

The nucleotide (A, C, E and G) and amino acid (B, D, F and H) sequences were aligned using Muscle v.3.6 (Edgar, 2004). The phylogenetic trees were constructed in MEGA v.6.0 using the neighbor-joining algorithm with the Kimura-2 parameter model applied to 1,000 replications of bootstrap (Tamura et al., 2013). Circles indicate the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs identified in this study, triangles indicate the previously isolated Thai IBVs and underlines indicate the commonly used IBV vaccine strains. The nucleotide sequences of the Thai IBVs used in the phylogenetic analysis were submitted to GenBank database under accession no. MG190958-191077.



S1 gene recombination analysis

To examine the possible recombination events in the S1 genes of the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs, 150 Thai IBVs identified during 2014-2016 were analyzed using RDP4 and SimPlot software. Among the 150 Thai IBVs tested, a total of two novel recombinant variants (TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92) were identified. Recombination analysis demonstrated that these two novel recombinant variants were originated from Thai QX-like IBV (TH/IBV/2014/CU-17) as a major parent and 4/91 vaccine strain as a minor parent (Table 9; Figure 10). The positions of the recombination breakpoint in TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 were located at nucleotide positions 870 and 858 in the S1 gene, respectively (Table 9; Figure 10). The recombination events were further confirmed by SimPlot software. Similar to the findings retrieved from RDP4 software, the two novel recombinant variants identified in this study were derived from Thai QX-like IBV (TH/IBV/2014/CU-17) and 4/91 vaccine strain (Figure 10). The positions of the recombination breakpoint in TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 were estimated at nucleotide positions 834 and 858 in the S1 gene, respectively positions 834 and 858 in the S1 gene, respectively (Figure 10).

To further confirm the origins of each part of the S1 gene of the novel recombinant variants, the S1 gene sequence of these variants were cut into two fragments according to the recombination analysis and conducted the phylogenetic analysis. The phylogenetic analysis based on each recombination region of the S1 gene of the novel recombinant variants demonstrated that the nucleotide positions at 1-834 of a TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 isolate was most closely related and clustered with Thai QX-like IBV (TH/IBV/2014/CU-17) (95.7% identity), while the nucleotide positions at 835-1656 shared high identity with 4/91 vaccine strain (100% identity) (Figure 10). For a TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 isolate, the nucleotide positions at 1-858 appeared very similar to Thai QX-like IBV (TH/IBV/2014/CU-17) (95.6% identity), while the nucleotide positions at 859-1651 was grouped together with 4/91 vaccine strain (99.9% identity) (Figure 10). Overall, the results collectively indicated that TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and

TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 were the novel recombinant viruses, which possibly emerged from the recombination events between Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 genotypes.



Virus name	Breakpoints		Major	Minor	Detection
	Beginning	Ending	parentª	parent ^b	methods (p-
	-3 3	. 3	(similarity)	(similarity)	value) ^c
TH/IBV/2014	834	1656	TH/IBV/2014	4/91	RDP, GENECONV,
/CU-179			/CU-17	(1000/)	BootScan, MaxChi,
				(100%)	Chimaera, SiScan,
			(95.7%)		3Seq
			311/2		(6.120×10 ⁻⁴⁸ , 4.268×10 ⁻
					³⁶ , 8.791×10 ⁻⁴⁷ ,
	4	111			5.589x10 ⁻²⁸ , 2.676x10 ⁻
				2	²⁸ , 9.925x10 ⁻³⁴ ,
		////b@			7.524x10 ⁻⁷³)
TH/IBV/2016	858	1651	TH/IBV/2014	4/91	RDP, GENECONV,
/CU-92	1		/CU-17		BootScan, MaxChi,
				(99.9%)	Chimaera, SiScan,
		A received	(95.6%)		3Seq
		ALLE	AND	2	(6.120×10 ⁻⁴⁸ , 4.268×10 ⁻
) A	F	³⁶ , 8.791×10 ⁻⁴⁷ ,
				-	5.589x10 ⁻²⁸ , 2.676x10 ⁻
					²⁸ , 9.925×10 ⁻³⁴ ,
	จพาง		IN.I.JNRJ		7.524x10 ⁻⁷³)

Table 9 Recombination events in the S1 gene of the novel recombinant Thai IBVs detected by RDP4 software.

^a Major parent is the gene sequence of parent providing the larger part of the recombinant virus's sequence.

^b Minor parent is the gene sequence of parent providing the smaller part of the recombinant virus's sequence.

^c All recombination events were detected by all seven detection methods and the recombination events were accepted only when they were detected by five or more methods implemented in the RDP4, with a p-value lower than 10⁻¹⁴



10A





10E

10G 1-858

10H 859-1651



Figure 10 Recombination analysis of the novel recombinant Thai IBVs identified in this study (TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 (A, B, C and D) and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 (E, F, G and H)).

The results from RDP4 and SimPlot software showing the possible recombination events in TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 (A and B) and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 (E and F), respectively. The positions of recombination break point are shown as black arrows. Phylogenetic trees of each recombination region of the S1 gene of the novel recombinant Thai IBVs (TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 (C, D) and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92 (G, H)). The phylogenetic trees were constructed in MEGA v.6.0 using the neighbor-joining algorithm with the Kimura-2 parameter model applied to 1,000 replications of bootstrap (Tamura et al., 2013). Circles indicate the novel recombinant Thai IBVs (TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92). Triangles indicate the potential parent strains involved in the recombination events of TH/IBV/2014/CU-179 and TH/IBV/2016/CU-92.

52

CHAPTER 6

Discussion

Infectious bronchitis (IB), caused by infectious bronchitis virus (IBV), is a highly contagious viral disease in chickens. This disease primarily causes an upper respiratory disease; however, some strains of IBV can cause clinical diseases in the urogenital, the reproductive and the gastrointestinal tracts, resulting in nephritis, reduced egg production and quality in layers, enteritis and significant mortality. Currently, IB causes significant economic losses to the poultry industry worldwide due to the frequent emergence of novel IBV variants, which can potentially lead to vaccination breaks (Reddy et al., 2015). This finding highlights the importance of continuous monitoring of IBV genotypes in chickens worldwide for effective control and prevention of IB. In this study, we investigated the genetic characteristic of IBV strains circulating in Thai chicken flocks during 2014-2016. Our results demonstrated that IBV infection is widely distributed throughout Thailand, indicating that IBV infection is endemic in Thai chicken flocks. In contrast to previous reports in 2008-2013 (Pohuang et al., 2011; Promkuntod et al., 2015), Thai IBVs circulating in Thailand during 2014-2016 were classified into 5 distinct genotypes, including QX-like IBV, Massachusetts, 4/91, Connecticut and a novel IBV genotype. Among Thai IBVs characterized, QX-like IBV was predominantly circulated, while a unique Thai IBV (THA50151) and THA001 reported previously disappeared from Thai chicken flocks. In addition, a novel IBV genotype derived from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 strain was identified in Thai chicken flocks in 2014 and 2016. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first report on the emergence of a novel recombinant IBV genotype, which is originated from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 strain.

Our data showed that IBVs were detected predominantly in the eastern, the central and the northeastern regions of Thailand, especially Saraburi, Chonburi and

Nakhon Rachasima provinces. This may result from the geographic distribution of chicken farms in Thailand, which are mostly located in those particular regions (Bureau of Livestock Standard and Certification, 2016) In addition, our result demonstrated that most of the IBV positive samples were obtained from broilers, which possibly correlates with the higher numbers of broiler chickens in Thailand when compared to other types of chickens (Bureau of Livestock Standard and Certification and Certification, 2016).

Genetic analysis revealed that five IBV genotypes, including QX-like IBV, Massachusetts, 4/91, Connecticut and a novel IBV genotype, had been circulating in Thailand during 2014-2016. It is noted that IBV genotypes circulating in Thai chicken flocks among 2014, 2015 and 2016 were slightly different. Overall, our result showed that the genetic characteristic of IBVs in Thailand has changed when compared to the previous reports (Pohuang et al., 2011; Promkuntod et al., 2015). This finding suggested that IBVs circulating in Thailand have been continuously evolving, possibly leading to evade the immunization of currently used IBV vaccines. In addition, our result showed that amino acid mutations of Thai IBVs characterized in this study were observed across the S1 protein. Since S1 protein is involved in the induction of virus-neutralizing antibodies (Montassier, 2010), the amino acid mutations identified in the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs may affect the cross protection reactivity between the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs and other IBVs strains, particularly vaccine strains. Therefore, the cross-protective efficiency between field Thai IBVs and vaccine strains required further investigation.

Our results also showed that QX-like IBV has become the predominant genotype currently circulating in chickens in Thailand, replacing unique Thai IBV (THA50151) and THA001 genotypes (Pohuang et al, 2011). This finding corresponded to several previous studies, which demonstrated that QX-like IBV is one of the most predominant IBV genotypes extensively circulating in chicken flocks worldwide, causing the major problem in the IBV-vaccinated chicken flocks in many countries (De Wit et al., 2011a). In addition to field IBV genotypes (QX-like IBV and a novel genotype), the remaining IBV genotypes circulating in Thailand were closely related to currently used live attenuated IBV vaccine strains, including Massachusetts, 4/91 and Connecticut. Based on the complete S1 gene analysis, most strains were vaccine-derived strains (98.3%-98.7% amino acid identity with vaccine strains), while some strains were mutated vaccine strains, showing only 94.6%-97.8% amino acid identity with vaccine strains. This finding indicated that the use of IBV vaccines in chickens might lead to the emergence of mutated vaccine strains with potentially causing disease in the vaccinated chickens (Ball et al., 2016; Abozeid et al., 2017). Several previous studies showed that some mutated IBV vaccine strains could cause disease in vaccinated chickens, including ck/CH/LHLJ/140906, which emerged from recombination between 4/91 and H120 vaccine strains (Zhang et al., 2015) and ZJ971, which mutated from H120 vaccine strain (Zhang et al., 2010). However, whether the mutated IBV vaccine strains identified in this study can cause disease in chickens remain to be investigated.

The recombination analysis demonstrated that two novel recombinant variants first identified in this study were originated from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 vaccine strain, supporting the fact that the recombination of IBV can occur in not only between field strains, but also between field and vaccine strains (Moreno et al., 2017). The genetic recombination between vaccine and field strains has also frequently been detected in several countries (Bande et al., 2015). Our study showed that field QX-like IBV could be continuously isolated from vaccinated chickens in Thailand. This finding indicated that vaccination with ineffective live attenuated IBV vaccines possibly generates an environment where co-infection between circulating field and vaccine strains can increase the chance of recombination. It is noted that these two novel recombinant variants were isolated from chickens vaccinated with Massachusetts (H120 and Ma5) and 4/91 vaccine strains. However, no evidence of recombination between field and Massachusetts vaccine strains was found in this study, even though this vaccine have been extensively used to control IBV in Thailand. This may relate to the shorter persistence and shedding of Massachusetts vaccine in chickens, which might decrease the possibility of recombination between this vaccine and field strains (Bijlenga et al., 2004). Our finding showed that the recombination site of both novel

recombinant variants was located at the HVR 3 of the S1 gene, indicating that the recombination event of these viruses frequently occurred in the HVR of the S1 gene corresponding to the previous reports (Zanaty et al., 2016). However, it is known that genetic recombination of IBV can occur in several genes during a natural infection (Thor et al., 2011b), further studies on the recombination analysis based on other genes of these novel recombinant variants should be conducted in order to provide more information on the genetic feature of these novel IBV variants. Although, the generation of many recombinant IBV variants can occur frequently in nature, these recombinant variants showed different levels of replicative fitness in a host (Montassier, 2010). Our result showed that a novel recombinant IBV genotype was detected repeatedly in different regions of Thailand in 2014 and 2016, suggesting the possibility of this novel virus to spread widely and become an epidemic strain in chickens in Thailand. Based on field observations, chickens infected with this novel recombinant IBV genotype had higher mortality rate (5.56%-16.8%) than those infected with commonly circulated QXlike IBV (1.48%-4.5%), indicating that this novel recombinant IBV genotype possibly enhanced virulence in infected chickens. However, additional studies will be required to investigate the replication and pathogenicity abilities of this novel recombinant genotype in chickens. Moreover, the cross-protective efficiency of commercial IBV vaccines against this novel genotype should be also evaluated for effective control and prevention of IB. จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Chulalongkorn University

In summary, our data collectively demonstrate the IBV genotypes currently circulating in Thailand and the emergence of a novel recombinant IBV genotype originating from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 vaccine strain. This study also indicates an increase in genetic diversity of IBVs circulating in Thai chicken flocks, possibly affecting the effectiveness of currently used IBV vaccines. Therefore, this study highlights the necessity of continued IBV surveillance in order to monitor the genetic evolution of IBVs for effective control and prevention of IB.

CHAPTER 7

Conclusion

The overall data collectively demonstrated the IBV genotypes circulating in Thailand during 2014-2016 and the emergence of a novel recombinant IBV genotype originating from Thai QX-like IBV and 4/91 vaccine strain. Our study indicated that the genetic characteristic of Thai IBVs has changed when compared to the characteristic described in previous reports, suggesting the continuing evolution of IBV in Thailand and an increase in genetic diversity of IBVs circulating in Thai chicken flocks. This possibly affects the effectiveness of currently used IBV vaccines. Therefore, this study highlights the necessity of continued IBV surveillance in order to monitor the genetic evolution of IBVs for effective control and prevention of IB. Additional studies on the cross-protective efficiency of commercial IBV vaccines against the 2014-2016 Thai IBVs and the pathogenesis study of these newly identified IBVs in chickens should be conducted in order to provide the valuable data for the development of an effective control and prevention plan of IB in Thailand.

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

REFERENCES

- Ababneh M, Dalab AE, Alsaad S and Al-Zghoul M. 2012. Presence of Infectious Bronchitis Virus Strain CK/CH/LDL/97I in the Middle East. ISRN Veterinary Science. 2012: 201721.
- Abdel-Moneim AS, Zlotowski P, Veits J, Keil GM and Teifke JP. 2009. Immunohistochemistry for detection of avian infectious bronchitis virus strain M41 in the proventriculus and nervous system of experimentally infected chicken embryos. Virol J. 6: 15.
- Abozeid HH, Paldurai A, Khattar SK, Afifi MA, El-Kady MF, El-Deeb AH and Samal SK. 2017. Complete genome sequences of two avian infectious bronchitis viruses isolated in Egypt: Evidence for genetic drift and genetic recombination in the circulating viruses. Infect Genet Evol. 53: 7-14.
- Alexander DJ and Gough RE. 1977. Isolation of avian infectious bronchitis virus from experimentally infected chickens. Res Vet Sci. 23(3): 344-347.
- Alvarado IR, Villegas P, El-Attrache J and Jackwood MW. 2006. Detection of Massachusetts and Arkansas serotypes of infectious bronchitis virus in broilers. Avian Dis. 50(2): 292-297.
- Awad F, Chhabra R, Forrester A, Chantrey J, Baylis M, Lemiere S, Hussein HA and Ganapathy K. 2016. Experimental infection of IS/885/00-like infectious bronchitis virus in specific pathogen free and commercial broiler chicks. Res Vet Sci. 105: 15-22.
- Ball C, Bennett S, Forrester A and Ganapathy K. 2016. Genetic mutations in live infectious bronchitis vaccine viruses following single or dual in vitro infection of tracheal organ cultures. J Gen Virol. 97(12): 3232-3237.
- Bande F, Arshad SS, Bejo MH, Moeini H and Omar AR. 2015. Progress and challenges toward the development of vaccines against avian infectious bronchitis. J Immunol Res. 2015: 424860.
- Belouzard S, Millet JK, Licitra BN and Whittaker GR. 2012. Mechanisms of coronavirus cell entry mediated by the viral spike protein. Viruses. 4(6): 1011-1033.

- Bijlenga G, Cook JK, Gelb J, Jack and Wit Jd. 2004. Development and use of the H strain of avian infectious bronchitis virus from the Netherlands as a vaccine: a review. Avian Pathology. 33(6): 550-557.
- Bureau of Livestock Standard and Certification. 2016. "Subject: List of Establishment approved by the Department " (online). Available: <u>http://certify.dld.go.th/certify/index.php/en/</u>.
- Caron L. 2010. Etiology and immunology of infectious bronchitis virus. Rev Bras Cienc Avic. 12: 115-119.
- Cavanagh D. 1995. The Coronavirus Surface Glycoprotein. In: The Coronaviridae. ed. G.S. Siddell (ed.). Springer US. 73-113.
- Cavanagh D. 2003. Severe acute respiratory syndrome vaccine development: experiences of vaccination against avian infectious bronchitis coronavirus. Avian Pathol. 32(6): 567-582.
- Cavanagh D. 2005. Coronaviruses in poultry and other birds. Avian Pathol. 34(6): 439-448.
- Cavanagh D. 2007. Coronavirus avian infectious bronchitis virus. Vet Res. 38(2): 281-297.
- Cavanagh D and Gelb J. 2008. Infectious bronchitis In: Disease of poultry 12 ed. Y.M. Saif (ed.). 117-135.
- Chindavanig P. 1962. Studies on the attenuated on infectious bronchitis virus. J Thai Vet Med Assoc. 12(1): 7.
- Cook JK, Jackwood M and Jones RC. 2012. The long view: 40 years of infectious bronchitis research. Avian Pathol. 41(3): 239-250.
- De Wit J, Cook JK and Van der Heijden HM. 2011a. Infectious bronchitis virus variants: a review of the history, current situation and control measures. Avian Pathology. 40(3): 223-235.
- De Wit JJ, Cook JK and Heijden HM. 2011b. Infectious bronchitis virus variants: a review of the history, current situation and control measures. Avian Pathol. 40(3): 223-235.

- De Wit JJ, De Jong MC, Pijpers A and Verheijden JH. 1998. Transmission of infectious bronchitis virus within vaccinated and unvaccinated groups of chickens. Avian Pathol. 27(5): 464-471.
- De Wit JJ, Nieuwenhuisen-van Wilgen J, Hoogkamer A, van de Sande H, Zuidam GJ and Fabri TH. 2011c. Induction of cystic oviducts and protection against early challenge with infectious bronchitis virus serotype D388 (genotype QX) by maternally derived antibodies and by early vaccination. Avian Pathol. 40(5): 463-471.
- Dhama K, Singh SD, Barathidasan R, Desingu PA, Chakraborty S, Tiwari R and Kumar MA. 2014. Emergence of Avian Infectious Bronchitis Virus and its variants need better diagnosis, prevention and control strategies: a global perspective. Pak J Biol Sci. 17(6): 751-767.
- Dwars RM, Matthijs MG, Daemen AJ, van Eck JH, Vervelde L and Landman WJ. 2009. Progression of lesions in the respiratory tract of broilers after single infection with Escherichia coli compared to superinfection with E. coli after infection with infectious bronchitis virus. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 127(1-2): 65-76.
- Edgar RC. 2004. MUSCLE: a multiple sequence alignment method with reduced time and space complexity. BMC Bioinformatics. 5(1): 113.
- Fellahi S, El Harrak M, Ducatez M, Loutfi C, Koraichi SI, Kuhn JH, Khayi S, El Houadfi M and Ennaji MM. 2015. Phylogenetic analysis of avian infectious bronchitis virus S1 glycoprotein regions reveals emergence of a new genotype in Moroccan broiler chicken flocks. Virol J. 12: 116.
- Feng J, Hu Y, Ma Z, Yu Q, Zhao J, Liu X and Zhang G. 2012. Virulent avian infectious bronchitis virus, People's Republic of China. Emerg Infect Dis. 18(12): 1994-2001.
- Gelb J, Jr., Keeler CL, Jr., Nix WA, Rosenberger JK and Cloud SS. 1997. Antigenic and S-1 genomic characterization of the Delaware variant serotype of infectious bronchitis virus. Avian Dis. 41(3): 661-669.
- Glahn RP, Wideman RF, Jr. and Cowen BS. 1988. Effect of Gray strain infectious bronchitis virus and high dietary calcium on renal function of Single Comb

White Leghorn pullets at 6, 10, and 18 weeks of age. Poult Sci. 67(9): 1250-1263.

- Hodgson T, Casais R, Dove B, Britton P and Cavanagh D. 2004. Recombinant infectious bronchitis coronavirus Beaudette with the spike protein gene of the pathogenic M41 strain remains attenuated but induces protective immunity. J Virol. 78(24): 13804-13811.
- Hong SM, Kwon HJ, Kim IH, Mo ML and Kim JH. 2012. Comparative genomics of Korean infectious bronchitis viruses (IBVs) and an animal model to evaluate pathogenicity of IBVs to the reproductive organs. Viruses. 4(11): 2670-2683.
- Ignjatovic J, Ashton DF, Reece R, Scott P and Hooper P. 2002. Pathogenicity of Australian strains of avian infectious bronchitis virus. J Comp Pathol. 126(2-3): 115-123.
- Jackwood MW. 2012. Review of infectious bronchitis virus around the world. Avian Dis. 56(4): 634-641.
- Jackwood MW and De Wit JJ. 2013. Infectious bronchitis In: Diseases of Poultry. 13 ed. D.E. Swayne (ed.). 139-158.
- Jackwood MW, Hall D and Handel A. 2012. Molecular evolution and emergence of avian gammacoronaviruses. Infect Genet Evol. 12(6): 1305-1311.
- Jackwood MW, Hilt DA, Callison SA, Lee CW, Plaza H and Wade E. 2001. Spike glycoprotein cleavage recognition site analysis of infectious bronchitis virus. Avian Dis. 45(2): 366-372.
- Jain SK, Jain H and Bedekar MK. 2016. Phylogenetic analysis of S1 gene of infectious bronchitis virus reveals emergence of new genotype. Int J Agric Environ Biotechnol. 9(5): 719-723.
- Jia W, Mondal SP and Naqi SA. 2002. Genetic and antigenic diversity in avian infectious bronchitis virus isolates of the 1940s. Avian Dis. 46(2): 437-441.
- Kameka AM, Haddadi S, Kim DS, Cork SC and Abdul-Careem MF. 2014. Induction of innate immune response following infectious bronchitis corona virus infection in the respiratory tract of chickens. Virology. 450-451: 114-121.
- Kant A, Koch G, van Roozelaar DJ, Kusters JG, Poelwijk FA and van der Zeijst BA. 1992. Location of antigenic sites defined by neutralizing monoclonal antibodies on

the S1 avian infectious bronchitis virus glycopolypeptide. J Gen Virol. 73 (Pt 3): 591-596.

- Khataby K, Kichou F, Loutfi C and Ennaji MM. 2016. Assessment of pathogenicity and tissue distribution of infectious bronchitis virus strains (Italy 02 genotype) isolated from moroccan broiler chickens. BMC Vet Res. 12: 94.
- Kwon HM, Jackwood MW and Gelb J, Jr. 1993. Differentiation of infectious bronchitis virus serotypes using polymerase chain reaction and restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis. Avian Dis. 37(1): 194-202.
- Lai MM and Cavanagh D. 1997. The molecular biology of coronaviruses. Adv Virus Res. 48: 1-100.
- Lee CW, Hilt DA and Jackwood MW. 2001. Identification and analysis of the Georgia 98 serotype, a new serotype of infectious bronchitis virus. Avian Dis. 45(1): 164-172.
- Lee CW, Hilt DA and Jackwood MW. 2003. Typing of field isolates of infectious bronchitis virus based on the sequence of the hypervariable region in the S1 gene. J Vet Diagn Invest. 15(4): 344-348.
- Li M, Wang XY, Wei P, Chen QY, Wei ZJ and Mo ML. 2012. Serotype and genotype diversity of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated during 1985-2008 in Guangxi, China. Arch Virol. 157(3): 467-474.
- Lim TH, Lee HJ, Lee DH, Lee YN, Park JK, Youn HN, Kim MS, Lee JB, Park SY, Choi IS and Song CS. 2011. An emerging recombinant cluster of nephropathogenic strains of avian infectious bronchitis virus in Korea. Infect Genet Evol. 11(3): 678-685.
- Liu SW, Zhang QX, Chen JD, Han ZX, Liu X, Feng L, Shao YH, Rong JG, Kong XG and Tong GZ. 2006. Genetic diversity of avian infectious bronchitis coronavirus strains isolated in China between 1995 and 2004. Arch Virol. 151(6): 1133-1148.
- Ma H, Shao Y, Sun C, Han Z, Liu X, Guo H, Liu X, Kong X and Liu S. 2012. Genetic diversity of avian infectious bronchitis coronavirus in recent years in China. Avian Dis. 56(1): 15-28.
- Ma Y, Zhang Y, Liang X, Lou F, Oglesbee M, Krakowka S and Li J. 2015. Origin, evolution, and virulence of porcine deltacoronaviruses in the United States. MBio. 6(2): e00064.
- Masters PS. 2006. The molecular biology of coronaviruses. Adv Virus Res. 66: 193-292.
- McBride R, van Zyl M and Fielding BC. 2014. The coronavirus nucleocapsid is a multifunctional protein. Viruses. 6(8): 2991-3018.
- Montassier HJ. 2010. Molecular epidemiology and evolution of avian infectious bronchitis virus. Braz J Poultry Sci. 12(2): 87-96.
- Moreno A, Franzo G, Massi P, Tosi G, Blanco A, Antilles N, Biarnes M, Majo N, Nofrarias M, Dolz R, Lelli D, Sozzi E, Lavazza A and Cecchinato M. 2017. A novel variant of the infectious bronchitis virus resulting from recombination events in Italy and Spain. Avian Pathol. 46(1): 28-35.
- Narayanan K, Maeda A, Maeda J and Makino S. 2000. Characterization of the coronavirus M protein and nucleocapsid interaction in infected cells. J Virol. 74(17): 8127-8134.
- Nii T, Isobe N and Yoshimura Y. 2014. Effects of avian infectious bronchitis virus antigen on eggshell formation and immunoreaction in hen oviduct. Theriogenology. 81(8): 1129-1138.
- Nix WA, Troeber DS, Kingham BF, Keeler CL, Jr. and Gelb J, Jr. 2000. Emergence of subtype strains of the Arkansas serotype of infectious bronchitis virus in Delmarva broiler chickens. Avian Dis. 44(3): 568-581.
- Pohuang T, Chansiripornchai N, Tawatsin A and Sasipreeyajan J. 2011. Sequence analysis of S1 genes of infectious bronchitis virus isolated in Thailand during 2008-2009: identification of natural recombination in the field isolates. Virus Genes. 43(2): 254-260.
- Pohuang T, Chuachan K, Chansiripornchai N and Sasipreeyajan J. 2009. Efficacy of various strains of infectious bronchitis vaccine against nephropathogenic infectious bronchitis virus Isolated from chickens in Thailand. Thai J Vet Med. 39(4): 319-323.

- Promkuntod N, Thongmee S and Yoidam S. 2015. Analysis of the S1 gene of the avian infectious bronchitis virus (IBV) reveals changes in the IBV genetic groups circulating in southern Thailand. Res Vet Sci. 100: 299-302.
- Promkuntod N, van Eijndhoven RE, de Vrieze G, Grone A and Verheije MH. 2014. Mapping of the receptor-binding domain and amino acids critical for attachment in the spike protein of avian coronavirus infectious bronchitis virus. Virology. 448: 26-32.
- Reddy VR, Theuns S, Roukaerts ID, Zeller M, Matthijnssens J and Nauwynck HJ. 2015. Genetic Characterization of the Belgian Nephropathogenic Infectious Bronchitis Virus (NIBV) Reference Strain B1648. Viruses. 7(8): 4488-4506.
- Selim K., Arafa A., Hussein H.A. and El-Sanousi A.A. 2014. Detection and Molecular Characterization of Infectious Bronchitis virus Isolated from Recent Outbreaks in Chicken Farms in Egypt 2012. Int J Virol. 10: 70-76.
- Shen S, Law YC and Liu DX. 2004. A single amino acid mutation in the spike protein of coronavirus infectious bronchitis virus hampers its maturation and incorporation into virions at the nonpermissive temperature. Virology. 326(2): 288-298.
- Shimazaki Y, Horiuchi T, Harada M, Tanimura C, Seki Y, Kuroda Y, Yagyu K, Nakamura S and Suzuki S. 2008. Isolation of 4/91 type of infectious bronchitis virus as a new variant in Japan and efficacy of vaccination against 4/91 type field isolate. Avian Dis. 52(4): 618-622.
- Tamura K, Stecher G, Peterson D, Filipski A and Kumar S. 2013. MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis Version 6.0. Molecular Biology and Evolution. 30(12): 2725-2729.
- Terregino C, Toffan A, Beato MS, De Nardi R, Vascellari M, Meini A, Ortali G, Mancin M and Capua I. 2008. Pathogenicity of a QX strain of infectious bronchitis virus in specific pathogen free and commercial broiler chickens, and evaluation of protection induced by a vaccination programme based on the Ma5 and 4/91 serotypes. Avian Pathol. 37(5): 487-493.
- Thor SW, Hilt DA, Kissinger JC, Paterson AH and Jackwood MW. 2011a. Recombination in avian gamma-coronavirus infectious bronchitis virus. Viruses. 3(9): 1777-1799.

- Thor SW, Hilt DA, Kissinger JC, Paterson AH and Jackwood MW. 2011b. Recombination in Avian Gamma-Coronavirus Infectious Bronchitis Virus. Viruses. 3(9): 1777-1799.
- Tsai C-T, Tsai H-F and Wang C-H. 2016. Detection of infectious bronchitis virus strains similar to Japan in Taiwan. The Journal of Veterinary Medical Science. 78(5): 867-871.
- Uenaka T, Kishimoto I, Uemura T, Ito T, Umemura T and Otsuki K. 1998. Cloacal inoculation with the Connecticut strain of avian infectious bronchitis virus: an attempt to produce nephropathogenic virus by in vivo passage using cloacal inoculation. J Vet Med Sci. 60(4): 495-502.
- Umar S, Shah M, Munir M, Ahsan U and Kaboudi K. 2016. Infectious bronchitis virus: evolution and vaccination. Worlds Poult Sci J. 72(1): 49-60.
- Valastro V, Holmes EC, Britton P, Fusaro A, Jackwood MW, Cattoli G and Monne I. 2016. S1 gene-based phylogeny of infectious bronchitis virus: An attempt to harmonize virus classification. Infect Genet Evol. 39: 349-364.
- Venkatagopalan P, Daskalova SM, Lopez LA, Dolezal KA and Hogue BG. 2015. Coronavirus envelope (E) protein remains at the site of assembly. Virology. 478: 75-85.
- Weiss SR and Navas-Martin S. 2005. Coronavirus Pathogenesis and the Emerging Pathogen Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 69(4): 635-664.
- Wickramasinghe IN, de Vries RP, Grone A, de Haan CA and Verheije MH. 2011. Binding of avian coronavirus spike proteins to host factors reflects virus tropism and pathogenicity. J Virol. 85(17): 8903-8912.
- Wilson L, Gage P and Ewart G. 2006. Hexamethylene amiloride blocks E protein ion channels and inhibits coronavirus replication. Virology. 353(2): 294-306.
- Winter C, Schwegmann-Wessels C, Cavanagh D, Neumann U and Herrler G. 2006. Sialic acid is a receptor determinant for infection of cells by avian Infectious bronchitis virus. J Gen Virol. 87(Pt 5): 1209-1216.

- Woo PC, Lau SK, Lam CS, Lai KK, Huang Y, Lee P, Luk GS, Dyrting KC, Chan KH and Yuen KY. 2009. Comparative analysis of complete genome sequences of three avian coronaviruses reveals a novel group 3c coronavirus. J Virol. 83(2): 908-917.
- Woo PC, Lau SK, Lam CS, Lau CC, Tsang AK, Lau JH, Bai R, Teng JL, Tsang CC, Wang M, Zheng BJ, Chan KH and Yuen KY. 2012. Discovery of seven novel Mammalian and avian coronaviruses in the genus deltacoronavirus supports bat coronaviruses as the gene source of alphacoronavirus and betacoronavirus and avian coronaviruses as the gene source of gammacoronavirus and deltacoronavirus. J Virol. 86(7): 3995-4008.
- Xu G, Liu XY, Zhao Y, Chen Y, Zhao J and Zhang GZ. 2016. Characterization and analysis of an infectious bronchitis virus strain isolated from southern China in 2013. Virol J. 13: 40.
- Yamada Y and Liu DX. 2009. Proteolytic activation of the spike protein at a novel RRRR/S motif is implicated in furin-dependent entry, syncytium formation, and infectivity of coronavirus infectious bronchitis virus in cultured cells. J Virol. 83(17): 8744-8758.
- Yan F, Zhao Y, Yue W, Yao J, Lihua L, Ji W, Li X, Liu F and Wu Q. 2011. Phylogenetic analysis of S1 gene of infectious bronchitis virus isolates from China. Avian Dis. 55(3): 451-458.
- Yang J-t and Ma B-c. 2013. Complete Genome Sequence of a Nephropathogenic Infectious Bronchitis Virus Strain Isolated in China. Genome Announcements. 1(5): e00815-00813.
- Yao S, Ou C, Liu X, Wang X, Yao Z and Liu J. 2016. Isolation of a novel serotype strain of infectious bronchitis virus ZZ2004 from ducks in China. Virus Genes. 52(5): 660-670.
- Zanaty A, Arafa AS, Hagag N and El-Kady M. 2016. Genotyping and pathotyping of diversified strains of infectious bronchitis viruses circulating in Egypt. World J Virol. 5(3): 125-134.

- Zhang T, Han Z, Xu Q, Wang Q, Gao M, Wu W, Shao Y, Li H, Kong X and Liu S. 2015. Serotype shift of a 793/B genotype infectious bronchitis coronavirus by natural recombination. Infect Genet Evol. 32: 377-387.
- Zhang Y, Wang HN, Wang T, Fan WQ, Zhang AY, Wei K, Tian GB and Yang X. 2010. Complete genome sequence and recombination analysis of infectious bronchitis virus attenuated vaccine strain H120. Virus Genes. 41(3): 377-388.
- Zhao F, Han Z, Zhang T, Shao Y, Kong X, Ma H and Liu S. 2014. Genomic characteristics and changes of avian infectious bronchitis virus strain CK/CH/LDL/97I after serial passages in chicken embryos. Intervirology. 57(6): 319-330.
- Zhao Y, Cheng JL, Liu XY, Zhao J, Hu YX and Zhang GZ. 2015. Safety and efficacy of an attenuated Chinese QX-like infectious bronchitis virus strain as a candidate vaccine. Vet Microbiol. 180(1-2): 49-58.





Sirorat Munyahongse was born on August 13, 1983 in Bangkok, Thailand. She received her Doctor of Veterinary Medicine (DVM) degree with the second-class honours from Faculty of Veterinary Science, Kasetsart University in 2007. Her research focuses on the infectious bronchitis virus in chickens. She has published a number of international scientific articles as follow;

The publication from her thesis:

Poster presentation

1. Munyahongse et al., 2016. Genetic characterization of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated from chickens in Thailand, 2014. Proceeding of The 15th Chulalongkorn University Veterinary Conference CUVC2016, Bangkok, Thailand 20-22 April 2016: 281-283.

2. Munyahongse et al., 2017. Genetic characterization of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated from chickens in Thailand, 2015. Proceeding of The 16th Chulalongkorn University Veterinary Conference CUVC2017, Bangkok, Thailand 22-24 March 2017: 225-226.

3. Munyahongse et al., 2017. Genetic characterization of infectious bronchitis viruses isolated from chickens in Thailand, 2016. Proceeding of The XXTH World Veterinary Poultry Association Congress 2017, Edinburgh, Scotland 4-8 September 2017: 364.

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

VITA